EFFECTS OF NUTRITIONAL CONDITION OR ESTROUS CYCLE ON GMCSF AND MIF EXPRESSION IN BOVINE OVIDUCTS

栄養状態や性周期がウシ卵管での GMCSF や MIF の発現量に与える効果

The United Graduate School of Veterinary Science Yamaguchi University

Asrafun NAHAR

September 2016

EFFECTS OF NUTRITIONAL CONDITION OR ESTROUS CYCLE ON GMCSF AND MIF EXPRESSION IN BOVINE OVIDUCTS

A Dissertation

Submitted by

ASRAFUN NAHAR

in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

(Reproductive Physiology and Management)



The United Graduate School of Veterinary Sciences Yamaguchi University JAPAN

September, 2016

Acknowledgements

I am highly grateful to the Government of Japan, the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology, for sponsoring my study by providing me the *Monbukagakusho (MEXT) Scholarship*.

This dissertation work was carried out at the Laboratory of Reproduction, Department of Veterinary Clinical Sciences, the United Graduate School of Veterinary Science, Yamaguchi University. This work has been realized through the intensive efforts and participation of many peoples. It is my pleasure to thank all peoples who made my study and research possible.

First of all, I would like to acknowledge my supervisor, Associate Prof. Dr. Hiroya Kadokawa for his support and encouragement throughout the years. I am indebted to him for accepting me to pursue research in his laboratory under his supervision, and for his continuous help and encouragement throughout the years not only in the academic aspects but also in my daily life while living in Japan. He and his wife's, Yukie Kadokawa positive approach to life and kindness are highly appreciated. They often went beyond the call of their duties to help patiently when I need help.

I am greatly thankful to my co-supervisors Prof. Yasuho Taura, Prof. Dr. Chikara Kubota, Prof. Dr. Yasuo Kiso, and Prof. Dr. Mitsuhiro Takagi for their valuable comments, suggestions and guidance that made my preparation of this dissertation a reality. I am also thankful to all my teachers and office staffs for their kind support and help during my study.

I am highly grateful to the Yamaguchi Prefectural Government for allowing me to use their slaughter houses facilities for my study. I also extend my heartfelt sincere thanks to the beef cattle farmers, Mr. Matshubayashi, DVM, Mr. Yanai and Mr Ando, who are kindly allowed us to use their animals as sources of main data for the purpose of my study.

I would also like to thank Drs. S. Inumaru and S. Shimizu of the National Institute of Animal Health for supplying the recombinant bovine GMCSF and related information for my study.

I am also thankful my laboratory colleagues: Sachiko Maki, Ayumi Murakami, Faidiban Oktofianus Rudolf, Annie Matsura, Haruna Kubo, Urara Nakamura. Kiran Pandey, Midori Otsuka, and Onalenna Kereilwe for their friendly assistance, encouragement and support in my studies. I also express my sincere thanks to my international and Japanese friends. Bangladeshi friends Yamaguchi, at Hirakawa-no-Kaze-no Kai, and many other people that not mentioned here for their support to make my stay in Japan homely. I also acknowledge with thanks for the great cooperation that I received from the entire university community in terms of academic and social life during my study.

I would like to express my deepest appreciation and love to my parents, brothers, sisters, in-laws and all of my family members for their everlasting encouragement, sacrifices, and kindness. Finally, I would like to thank my husband, Mohammad Al-Amin, and our son, Ruhan Nashid, for their unending love, sacrifices, patience, support and encouragement during my study period. I would like to dedicate this dissertation to my parents, whose care, love and everlasting encouragement brought me up to this position.

Abstract

Obese heifers produce fewer excellent grade embryos than lean and normal heifers due to unknown mechanisms. In order to clarify mechanisms, this thesis focused 2 important proteins granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GMCSF) and macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) in bovine oviducts, because these recent discovered proteins have functions as promoter of fertilization and embryogenesis and as chemokine. Both GMCSF and MIF promote glucose transport by murine preimplantation embryos. Although glucose is an important energy source for preimplantation embryos, the presence of excess glucose is detrimental for the embryos during the early cleavage stages. Therefore, if the energy source is in excess in the maternal body, GMCSF or MIF expression in the oviduct may be downregulated to protect the embryo.

In Study 1, I hypothesized that GMCSF expression may be downregulated in the oviducts of obese cows compared to oviducts of normal cows. I collected ampullary or isthmic section of oviducts from lean [n = 5; body condition score (BCS) on a 5-point scale, 2.5], normal (n = 6; BCS, 3.0), and obese (n = 5; BCS, 4.0) Japanese Black cows and confirmed the expression of GMCSF mRNA and protein by real-time PCR, western blotting, and immunohistochemistry. I found that GMCSF mRNA and protein expression in the ampulla were lower (P < 0.05) in the obese group than in the normal group. Both mRNA and protein expression of GMCSF did not differ significantly in the isthmus among the 3 groups. Also the obese group showed weaker GMCSF immunoreactivities in the tunica mucosa of the ampulla than the normal and lean groups. Therefore, GMCSF may be a key molecular link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct.

Oviduct may have another molecular link, because genetically GMCSF deficient female mice produce normal size litter. MIF may be such a molecule as promoter for sperm, ovum, and early embryos in bovine oviducts according to the maternal nutritional condition. Therefore, in Study 2, I evaluated whether MIF expression level downregulated in the oviducts of obese cows as compared to lean and normal cows. MIF mRNA and protein in ampullae or isthmuses were measured by real-time PCR or western blot. I found that MIF mRNA and protein expression were lower in both ampulla and isthmus parts of oviducts in the obese and lean groups than in the normal group (P < 0.05). Also immunohistochemistry revealed that the obese and lean groups had weaker MIF immunoreactivities in the tunica mucosa than the normal group. Therefore, MIF may be another key molecular link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct.

In order to estimate importance of GMCSF or MIF in oviducts for early embryogenesis further, I evaluated a hypothesis that expression of GMCSF or MIF in oviducts are increased during post-ovulation phase when fertilized ovum are present in oviducts in Studies 3 and 4. I conducted a study to evaluate the GMCSF and MIF expression level during estrus (Day 0, n = 5), post-ovulation (Day 3, n = 6), and luteal (Days 9 to 12, n = 5) phases. The mRNA and protein expression of GMCSF or MIF in the ampullar and isthmic samples were measured by real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. GMCSF mRNA and protein expression levels were higher during estrus and post-ovulation phases than the luteal phase (p < 0.05). MIF mRNA and protein expression were higher in the post-ovulation phase than during the estrus and luteal phase (P < 0.05). Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirmed that both GMCSF and MIF mainly expressed in the tunica mucosa during all the evaluated phases. Therefore, the results of Studies 3 and 4 suggested the importance of GMCSF or MIF in oviducts for early embryogenesis also *in vivo*.

High blood insulin concentration was observed in the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than those observed in lean and normal heifers. Insulin control GMCSF and MIF expression in myocytes and adipocytes. Therefore, in Studies 5 and 6, I conducted a study to evaluate whether insulin control GMCSF or MIF expression in bovine oviduct epithelial cells (BOECs) in in vitro. In first, I confirmed expression of insulin receptor in the tunica mucosa by fluorescent immunohistochemistry. In next, I prepared epithelial cells of the tunica mucosa of ampullar and isthmic sections from Japanese Black heifers. Then, I cultured BOECs and confirmed expression of insulin receptor in the cultured BOECs. Then, I added insulin as final concentration of 0, 1, 20, or 5000 ng/mL in order to culture for 24 hours. Both mRNA and protein expression of GMCSF and MIF were measured by real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. Both mRNA and protein expression of GMCSF were higher in ampulla or isthmus BOECs treated with 20 ng/mL insulin than BOECs treated with 0, 1, or 5000 ng/mL (P < 0.05). Both mRNA and protein expression of MIF were higher in ampulla or isthmus BOECs treated with 20 ng/mL than BOECs treated with 0, and 5000 ng/mL (P < 0.05). Therefore, middle level insulin stimulate both GMCSF and MIF expression in oviducts whereas low and high level of insulin can stimulate only weakly, suggesting this may be the central mechanism to control both GMCSF and MIF expression in oviducts in vivo.

In conclusion, GMCSF and MIF expression is increased in bovine oviducts during the post-ovulation phase when embryo presents in oviduct, but GMCSF and MIF expression is suppressed in the obese cows compared to the normal or lean cows probably because of high insulin concentration in blood.

Table of Contents

| Acknowledgements | i |
|-----------------------|------|
| Thesis Abstract | iii |
| Table of Contents | viii |
| List of Figures | xii |
| List of Abbreviations | XV |

CHAPTER I

| General Introduction | 1-8 |
|-------------------------------|-----|
| 1.1. Background information | 2 |
| 1.2. Objectives of the study | 7 |
| 1.3. Contents of dissertation | 8 |

CHAPTER II

| Review of Literature | 9-18 |
|---|------|
| 2.1. Problems of obesity for reproduction and pregnancy outcomes | 10 |
| 2.2. Importance of oviduct for early embryogenesis | 11 |
| 2.3. Declining of embryo development rate and role of oviduct factors | 12 |
| 2.4. Importance of GMCSF for fertility and embryogenesis | 12 |
| 2.5. Importance of MIF for fertility and embryogenesis | 14 |
| 2.6. Role of estrogen for controlling GMCSF and MIF expression | 15 |
| 2.7. Importance of insulin for embryogenesis | 17 |
| 2.8. Relationship between insulin and GMCSF or MIF | 17 |

| CHAPTER | III | (Study 1) | | | | | | | | |
|------------|--------|-------------|-------|---------------------------------|-------|-----------------------|---------|---------------------|-------|-------|
| Expression | of | GMCSF | in | oviduct | of | lean, | normal, | and | obese | |
| cows | •••• | ••••• | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | 19-38 |
| Abstra | ct | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | | ••••• | 20 |
| 3.1. Int | trodu | ction | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | 21 |
| 3.2. Ma | ateria | uls and met | hods | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | | • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | 23-29 |

| 3.2.1. Animals and treatments | 23 |
|--|-------|
| 3.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR | 24 |
| 3.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for GMCSF | 26 |
| 3.2.4. Immunohistochemistry using anti-GMCSF antibody | 28 |
| 3.2.5. Statistical analysis | 29 |
| 3.3. Results | 30-35 |
| 3.3.1. GMCSF mRNA expression in bovine oviduct | 30 |
| 3.3.2. GMCSF protein expression in bovine oviduct | 30 |
| 3.3.3. Immunohistochemistry | 33 |
| 3.4. Discussion | 36 |

CHAPTER IV (Study 2)

| Expression | of | MIF | in | oviduct | of | lean, | normal, | and | obese | |
|------------|---------|---------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|-----------|
| cows | ••••• | ••••• | | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | ••••• | 39-61 |
| Abstr | act | • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | | ••••••••• | | • • • • • • • • • • • | 40 |
| 4.1. Iı | ntrodu | ction | | | ••••• | •••• | | •••• | ••••• | 41 |
| 4.2. N | Iateria | ls and r | netha | ods | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • | | • • • • • • • • • • | • • • • • • • • • • | 43-51 |
| | 4.2. | .1. Anim | als a | nd treatme | ents | | | ••••• | ••••• | 43 |
| | 4.2. | .2. RNA | extra | action, cDN | NA syı | nthesis, | and real-tii | ne PCR | | 44 |
| | 4.2. | 3. Prote | ein ex | traction a | nd we | stern bl | otting for N | ſIF | • • • • • | 48 |
| | 4.2. | .4. Imm | unohi | istochemis | try us | ing anti | -MIF antib | ody | •••• | 50 |
| | 4.2. | .5. Statis | stical | analysis | • • • • • • • • | ••••• | | ••••• | • • • • • • | 51 |
| 4.3. R | esults | ••••• | • • • • • • • | | • • • • • • • | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | ••••• | • • • • • • • • • | 52-57 |
| | 4.3. | 1. MIF r | nRN | A in the bo | vine (| oviduct. | • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | | ••••• | 52 |
| | 4.3.2 | 2. MIF p | orotei | in in the bo | ovine | oviduct. | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | 52 |
| | 4.3.3 | 3. Immu | nohi | stochemist | ry | | | | ••••• | 55 |
| 4.4. D | iscuss | ion | • • • • • • • | | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | 58 |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

CHAPTER V (Study 3)

| Expression of GMCSF in bovine oviducts during estrus, post-ovulation, and | 62-77 |
|---|-------|
|---|-------|

| teal phases | |
|---|-------|
| Abstract | 63 |
| 5.1. Introduction | 64 |
| 5.2. Materials and methods | 65-68 |
| 5.2.1. Animals and treatments | 65 |
| 5.2.2 RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR | 66 |
| 5.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for GMCSF | 66 |
| 5.2.4. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry and confocal microscopic observation | 67 |
| 5.2.5. Statistical analysis | 68 |
| 5.3. Results | 69-73 |
| 5.4. Discussion | 74 |

CHAPTER VI (Study 4)

| Expression of MIF in bovine oviducts during estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal | |
|---|----------------|
| phases, | 78-94 |
| Abstract | 79 |
| 6.1. Introduction | 80 |
| 6.2. Materials and methods | 82-83 |
| 6.2.1. Samples | 82 |
| 6.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR | 82 |
| 6.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for MIF | 82 |
| 6.2.4. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry and confocal microscopic observation | 82 |
| 6.2.5. Statistical analysis | 82 |
| 6.3. Results | 84-89 |
| 6.3.1. MIF mRNA in the oviduct 6.3.2. MIF protein in the bovine oviduct 6.3.3. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry | 84 84 87 |
| 6.4. Discussion | 90 |

CHAPTER VII (Study 5)

| Effect of insulin on GMCSF expression in BOECs | 95-116 |
|---|-----------|
| Abstract | 96 |
| 7.1. Introduction | . 98 |
| 7.2. Materials and methods | . 99-105 |
| 7.2.1 Preparation and culture of BOECs | 99 |
| 7.2.2. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry | 101 |
| 7.2.3. Culture to evaluate effect of insulin on GMCSF expression in the BOECs | 103 |
| 7.2.4. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR | 104 |
| 7.2.5. Protein extraction for western blotting | . 104 |
| 7.2.6. Statistical analysis | 105 |
| 7.3. Results | . 106-115 |
| 7.4. Discussion | . 116 |

CHAPTER VIII (Study 6)

| Effect of insulin on MIF expression in BOECs | 117-126 |
|--|---------|
| Abstract | 118 |
| 8.1. Introduction | 119 |
| 8.2. Materials and methods | 120-121 |
| 8.2.1 Culture of BOECs and fluorescent immunohistochemistry For MIF. | 120 |
| 8.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR | 120 |
| 8.2.3. Protein extraction for western blotting | 121 |
| 8.2.4. Statistical analysis | 121 |
| 8.3. Results | 122-125 |
| 8.4. Discussion | 126 |

CHAPTER IX

| References | 132 |
|-------------------------|-----|
| 9.2. Conclusion | 131 |
| 9.1. General Discussion | 128 |

List of Figures

CHAPTER III (Study 1)

- Fig. 3.2. Representative bands of GMCSF protein detected by western blotting with anti-GMCSF antibody in the ampullary and isthmic sections of oviducts of lean, normal, and obese cows, and the relationship of GMCSF protein expression normalized to β-actin in the ampullary and the isthmic sections of oviducts of the lean, normal, and obese cows.
 32

CHAPTER IV (Study 2)

| Fig. 4.1. | Relative MIF mRNA expression determined by real-time PCR | |
|-----------|--|----|
| | analysis in ampullar and isthmic sections of oviducts from lean, | |
| | normal, and obese cows | 53 |
| Fig. 4.2. | Representative MIF and β -actin protein bands detected by western | |
| | blotting with anti-MIF or anti- β -actin antibody in ampullar and | |
| | isthmic sections of oviducts from lean, normal, and obese cows, and | |
| | the relationship of MIF protein expression normalized to β -actin in | |
| | ampullar and isthmic sections of oviducts from lean, normal, and | |
| | obese cows | 54 |
| Fig. 4.3. | Immunohistochemistry of ampullar sections from lean, normal, or | |
| | obese cows stained with anti-MIF antibody | 56 |

| Fig. 4.3. | Immunohistochemistry | of isthmic | sections | from | lean, | normal, | or | |
|-----------|-------------------------|------------|----------|------|-------|---------|------|----|
| | obese cows stained with | anti-MIF a | ntibody | | | | •••• | 57 |

CHAPTER V (Study 3)

| Relative GMCSF mRNA expression, as determined by real-time PCR | | |
|--|--|--|
| analysis in ampullar and isthmic sections of bovine oviduct during | | |
| estrus, post-ovulation, and the luteal phase | 70 | |
| Representative GMCSF and β -actin protein bands detected by | | |
| western blotting | 71 | |
| Immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of GMCSF-positive | | |
| cells (red) in ampullar sections of the bovine oviduct during estrus, | | |
| post-ovulation, or luteal phases | 72 | |
| Immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of GMCSF-positive | | |
| cells (red) in isthmic sections of the bovine oviduct during the estrus, | | |
| post-ovulation, or luteal phases | 73 | |
| | Relative GMCSF mRNA expression, as determined by real-time PCR analysis in ampullar and isthmic sections of bovine oviduct during estrus, post-ovulation, and the luteal phase Representative GMCSF and β-actin protein bands detected by western blotting Immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of GMCSF-positive cells (red) in ampullar sections of the bovine oviduct during estrus, post-ovulation, or luteal phases | |

CHAPTER VI (Study 4)

| Fig. 6.1. | . Relative MIF mRNA expression as determined by real-time PCR | | |
|-----------|---|----|--|
| | analysis in ampullar and isthmic sections of bovine oviduct during | | |
| | estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases | 85 | |
| Fig. 6.2. | Representative MIF and β -actin protein bands detected by western | | |
| | blotting | 86 | |
| Fig. 6.3. | Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirms the presence of | | |
| | MIF-positive cells (red) in ampullar sections of the bovine oviduct | | |
| | during estrus, post-ovulation, and the luteal phase | 88 | |
| Fig. 6.4. | Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirms the presence of | | |
| | MIF-positive cells (red) in isthmic sections of the bovine oviduct | | |
| | during estrus, post-ovulation, and the luteal phase | 89 | |

CHAPTER VII (Study 5)

| Fig. 7.1. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed that the ampulla and isthmus | |
|-----------|--|-----|
| | expressed insulin receptor (InsR) | 108 |
| Fig. 7.2. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells | |
| | prepared from ampulla were cytokeratin-positive and | |
| | vimentin-negative | 109 |
| Fig. 7.3. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells | |
| | prepared from isthmus were cytokeratin-positive and | |
| | vimentin-negative | 110 |
| Fig. 7.4. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells (fixed by | |
| | 4% PFA) prepared from ampulla or isthmus expressed insulin | |
| | receptor (InsR) | 111 |
| Fig. 7.5. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells (fixed by | |
| | CellCover) prepared from ampulla or isthmus expressed insulin | |
| | receptor (InsR) | 112 |
| Fig. 7.6. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells prepared | |
| | from ampulla or isthmus expressed GMCSF | 113 |
| Fig. 7.7. | The effect of insulin on the relative GMCSF mRNA expression in | |
| | BOECs prepared from ampulla and isthmus | 114 |
| Fig. 7.8. | The effect of insulin on the GMCSF protein expression in BOECs | |
| | prepared from ampulla and isthmus | 115 |

CHAPTER VIII (Study 6)

| Fig. 8.1. | Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells prepared | | |
|-----------|--|-----|--|
| | from ampulla or isthmus expressed MIF | 123 | |
| Fig. 8.2. | The effect of insulin on the relative MIF mRNA expression in BOECs | | |
| | prepared from ampulla and isthmus | 124 | |
| Fig. 8.3. | The effect of insulin on MIF protein expression in BOECs prepared | | |
| | from ampulla and isthmus | 125 | |

List of Abbreviations

| ABI | : Applied biosystems |
|-----------|--|
| ANOVA | : Analysis of variance |
| BCS | : Body condition score |
| BMI | : Body mass index |
| BOECs | : Bovine oviduct epithelial cells |
| BSA | : Bovine serum albumin |
| cDNA | : Complementary deoxyribonucleic acid |
| С | : Celsius |
| C2orf29 | : Chromosome 2 open reading frame 29 |
| CCD | : Charge-coupled device |
| СР | : Crude protein |
| CO2 | : Carbon dioxide |
| DAB | : Diaminobenzidine |
| DAPI | : 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole |
| DIC | : Differential interference contrast |
| DM | : Dry matter |
| DMEM | : Dulbecco's modified eagle's medium |
| DNA | : Deoxyribonucleic acid |
| ECL-Prime | : Enhanced chemiluminescence-prime |
| EDTA | : Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid |
| FBS | : Fetal bovine serum |
| GLUT1 | : Glucose transporter 1 |
| GMCSF | : Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor |
| FSH | : Follicle stimulating hormone |
| h | : Hour(s) |
| HEPES | : 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid |
| HRP | : Horseradish peroxidase |
| Hsph1 | : Heat shock 105/110 kDa protein 1 |
| IgG | : Immunoglobulin G |

| IGF-1 | : Insulin like growth factor-1 |
|---------|---|
| InsR | : Insulin receptor |
| IU | : International Units |
| kg | : Kilogram (s) |
| L | : Liter (s) |
| LH | : Luteinizing hormone |
| Ldlr | : Low density lipoprotein receptor |
| Mcal | : Megacalorie |
| ME | : Metabolizable energy |
| MIF | : Macrophage migration inhibitory factor |
| min | : Minute (s) |
| mL | : Mililiter (s) |
| mМ | : Millimolar |
| mRNA | : Messenger ribonucleic acid |
| n | : Number |
| NCBI | : National Center for Biotechnology Information |
| NaCl | : Sodium chloride |
| ng | : Nanogram(s) |
| nM | : Nanomolar |
| NEFA | : Nonesterified fatty acids |
| PBS | : Phosphate buffered saline |
| PCR | : Polymerase chain reaction |
| PFA | : Paraformaldehyde |
| PLSD | : Protected least significant difference |
| Post-OV | : Post-ovulation |
| PVDF | : Polyvinylidene fluoride |
| RNA | : Ribonucleic acid |
| SEM | : Standard error of mean |
| SUZ12 | : Suppressor of zeste 12 |
| Slc2a1 | : Solute carrier family 2, facilitated glucose transporter member 1 |
| T-PER | : Tissue protein extraction reagent |
| | |

| S | : Second |
|----|--------------|
| μL | : Microliter |
| μg | : Microgram |
| μm | : Micrometer |

CHAPTER I

General Introduction

1.1. Background information

Obese women, particularly those with central obesity, have decreased pregnancy rates after insemination (Brewer and Balen, 2010; Norman, 2010). In previous field surveys, estimating the relationship between embryo production and body condition score (BCS), about 8% of all Holstein heifers were obese even in a free-stall barn with stanchions to avoid social status factors preventing some heifers from having enough feed (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Furthermore, the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than lean and normal heifers due to unknown mechanisms (Kadokawa et al., 2008).

The oviduct is the first site of maternal body contact with the early embryo. Oviduct plays important roles to accomplish gamete transport, fertilization and embryo development in a timely manner and to provide a healthy embryo to the uterus (Kolle et al., 2009; Besenfelder et al., 2012). For the early-stage embryo, the oviduct seems to supply any growth factor as well as nutrients via oviductal fluid (Hugentobler et al., 2010; Besenfelder et al., 2012).

There are strong lines of evidence to implicate granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GMCSF) as a physiologically important promoter of early embryonic development, although this protein was originally identified as a product of activated T lymphocytes. GMCSF receptor mRNA is present in the fertilized oocyte and at all subsequent stages of embryonic development (Robertson et al., 2001). GMCSF addition into culture medium improves the proportion of *in vitro* fertilized embryos developing to the blastocyst stage in cows, pigs, mice, and humans (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997; Sjoblom et al., 1999; Sjoblom et al., 2005; Neira et al., 2010; Kwak et al., 2012). Total cell numbers of blastocyst reduces in the GMCSF^{-/-} mice in comparison with wild type control mice (Robertson et al., 2001). Treatment with GMCSF reduces the repetitive implantation failures in human (Würfel, 2015). Thus, GMCSF is very important for early stage embryo, and may be act as the molecular link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct.

However, genetically GMCSF-deficient female mice produce litters of normal size (Hamilton et al., 2012) and suggest that oviduct may have another specific molecule to promote functions for spermatozoa, ovum and early-stage embryos. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) may be such a molecule and is expressed in the ampullar and isthmic parts of the oviducts of mice and ewes (Suzuki et al., 1996; Lopes et al., 2011), as well as in ovary, testis and uterus (Meinhardt et al., 1998; Lopes et al., 2011; Paulesu et al., 2012). MIF at the optimal concentration promotes sperm capacitation, whereas low or excess MIF is inhibitory (Carli et al., 2007). Furthermore, MIF mRNA is expressed in ovulated oocytes, zygotes, two-cell embryos, eight-cell

embryos and blastocysts in mice (Suzuki et al., 1996). Important roles of MIF in establishing pregnancy have been reported in both upstream (ovary; Matsuura et al., 2002) and downstream (uterine; Vigano' et al., 2007; Bevilacqua et al., 2014) of the oviduct. Therefore, MIF may be another key molecular link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct.

However, little is known about the level of expression of GMCSF or MIF at different stages of estrous cycle. The oviduct environment, where the embryos of most mammalian species spend their first 3 days, is known to affect the physiology and metabolism of the embryo (Leese, 1995). Therefore, the oviduct modifies its function at different phases of the estrous cycle in order to meet the demand of the growing embryos (Murray, 1995; Buhi et al., 2000). The oviduct function changes throughout the estrous cycle, and its optimum functions are regulated by the hormonal modifications in the oviduct (Wijayagunawardane et al., 1998; Buhi et al., 2000). Furthermore, estradiol is a very important factor in inducing the dramatic cyclic changes that occur in the epithelial lining and in the secretory status of the oviduct (Murray et al., 1995). GMCSF expression level is different in the uterine cells harvested at different times during the estrous cycle, and GMCSF expression peaks from the time of estrus to the time of implantation in mouse endometrium (Robertson and Seamark, 1992;

Robertson et al., 1996). Also estradiol enhances the production of GMCSF in human keratinocytes (Kanda and Watanabe, 2004). As for MIF, estradiol regulates the secretory pathway in the first-trimester during pregnancy in humans (Ietta et al., 2010). Additionally, estrogen decreases MIF production in the female rat colon (Houdeau et al., 2007). MIF expression is different in the human and mouse endometrium at different phases of estrous cycle (Suzuki et al., 1996; Kats et al., 2005). Therefore, GMCSF and MIF expression may also be cycle-dependent in bovine oviducts.

Nutrition is another important factor to control oviduct functions (Mburu et al., 1998; Novak et al., 2002), but details of the molecular mechanisms remain unclear. Insulin is a key metabolic hormone that plays a crucial role in regulating energy homeostasis in the body (Hu et al., 2016), especially controlling blood glucose level and various cell functions. During embryogenesis, glucose is an important energy source (Herrick et al., 2006; Sutton-McDowall et al., 2010). The optimum level of glucose is important in determining the maturation rate of bovine oocytes as well as their ability to grow after fertilization (Kim et al., 1993). Excessive glucose, on the other hand, is detrimental to the maturation of bovine oocytes and the development of early-stage embryos (Hashimoto et al., 2000; Kumar et al., 2012). GMCSF promotes glucose transport in pre-implantation embryos of mice *in vitro* (Robertson et al., 2001), as well

as in human sperm (Zambrano et al., 2001). Also MIF plays an important role in promoting glucose metabolism in muscle and adipose tissue (Benigni et al., 2000; Toso et al., 2008). Therefore, if energy sources are in excess in the maternal body, GMCSF or MIF gene expression in the oviduct may be downregulated in order to protect the embryo by decreasing glucose supply.

Therefore, the studies 1 and 2 evaluated the hypothesis that the obese cow's oviducts may express lower levels of GMCSF or MIF than normal and lean cows. The next studies 3 and 4 evaluated the hypothesis that the GMCSF and MIF expression is higher during the post-ovulation phase than estrus and luteal phases. High insulin concentration was observed in the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Thus, the studies 5 and 6 evaluated the hypothesis that insulin control GMCSF and MIF expression and the higher insulin level may decrease GMCSF or MIF expression level in the bovine oviduct epithelial cells (BOECs).

1.2. Objectives of the study

Based on the above background information, this thesis study was conducted with the following main objectives:

- i. To determine the relationship between the body condition and the GMCSF expression in the oviducts of lean, normal and obese cows.
- ii. To determine the relationship between the body condition and the MIF expression in the oviducts of lean, normal and obese cows.
- iii. To determine the GMCSF expression level at the different phases of estrous cycle in the bovine oviducts.
- iv. To determine the MIF expression level at the different phases of estrous cycle in the bovine oviducts.
- v. To determine the effect of insulin on the GMCSF expression level in the bovine oviduct epithelial cells (BOECs)
- vi. To determine the effect of insulin on the MIF expression level in the BOECs

1.3. Contents of dissertation

This thesis consists of nine chapters. Chapter I (General Introduction) deals with the background information and main objectives of the study. In Chapter II, we have reviewed the literatures directly or indirectly related to our study. Chapter III (Study 1) clarified the expression of GMCSF in oviduct ampullae of lean, normal, and obese cows. In Chapter IV (study 2), we examined the expression of MIF in the oviducts of lean, normal, and obese cows. In Chapter V (study 3), we examined the expression of GMCSF in bovine oviducts in the estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases. Chapter VI (study 4) evaluated the expression of MIF in bovine oviducts in the estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases. Chapter VII (study 5) and Chapter VIII (study 6) clarified the effect of insulin on the GMCSF and MIF expression level in the BOECs, respectively. Chapter IX discussed the main findings of this thesis study and their implications.

CHAPTER II

Review of Literature

2.1. Problems of obesity for reproduction and pregnancy outcomes

Obesity has been associated with reduced fertility in females, particularly among those with central adiposity (Robker et al., 2009; Wise et al., 2010). Obesity is a significant cause of anovulatory infertility, and the infertility rate may increase by 4% per body mass index (BMI) unit (Wise et al., 2010). Central adiposity increases the risk of polycystic ovary syndrome and contributes to anovulation through insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia, or hyperandrogenemia (Joham et al., 2016). Pre-pregnancy obesity status has been shown to increase the risk for many poor maternal and fetal outcomes including preterm birth, macrosomia, shoulder dystocia, select birth defects, and stillbirth (Avci et al., 2015).

Obese heifers have been found to produce fewer excellent-grade embryos than lean and normal heifers. In previous field surveys, estimating the relationship between embryo production and BCS, about 8% of all Holstein heifers were obese even in a free-stall barn with stanchions to avoid social status factors preventing some heifers from having enough feed (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Furthermore, the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than did lean and normal heifers after superovulation due to unknown mechanisms (Kadokawa et al., 2008).

2.2. Importance of oviduct for early embryogenesis

Oviduct is the site where the maternal body first contacts with the early embryo. Oviducts are stage for a series of important events, e.g., gamete maturation, capacitation, sperm selection and early embryo development, and all of these must precisely initiate and complete (Kolle et al., 2009; Besenfelder et al., 2012). Ovum and sperm enter the oviduct from opposite ends and fuse to form an embryo. To meet all these demands, the oviduct consists of the infundibulum, ampulla and isthmus, which consist of longitudinal and circular aligned muscle layers, endothelial ciliated and non-ciliated cells. The isthmus is the functional sperm reservoir, and ampulla is the site for acrosome reaction in ruminants (Hunter, 2005).

Oviductal fluid secreted mainly by the non-ciliated epithelial cells, and oviductal fluid may provide growth factors as well as nutrients for the early embryo (Cox and Leese, 1997; Yaniz et al., 2000; Gray et al., 2001). Oviducts modulate its local mechanisms at the molecular level during the presence of gametes and embryos, which represent the first exchange of signals between the maternal environment and embryo (Holt and Fazeli, 2010; Kolle et al., 2010). The oviduct exhibits an extraordinary flexibility that is hormonally driven and exactly timed according to the embryonic stage (Abe and Hoshi, 2008; Nakahari et al., 2011), and the epithelium is the layer directly contact with ovum, sperm and embryo. During early embryo development, the embryo needs support by the oviduct to establish pregnancy.

2.3. Declining of embryo development rate and role of oviduct factors

The high embryonic loss may be the result of insufficient communication between the embryo and the maternal environment (Wolf et al., 2003; Fazeli, 2008). Oviducts control its function in order to provide optimal environment for embryogenesis (Buhi, 2002). Oviducts produce a number of factors, and embryos express their receptors (Kane et al., 1997; Lee and Yeung, 2006). Several studies have identified embryotrophic factors in the oviducts and roles for embryos during preimplantation period (Kane et al., 1997; McCauley et al., 2003; Lee et al., 2006). The factors present in oviductal fluid promote embryo development and quality by protecting them against adverse impacts on mitochondrial DNA transcription and apoptosis induced by the culture environment *in vitro* (Lloyd et al., 2009).

Therefore, we need to improve our knowledge for the oviduct environment and factors secreted by the oviduct

2.4. Importance of GMCSF for fertility and embryogenesis

GMCSF, also known as colony stimulating factor 2, was first identified in mouse lung tissue-conditioned medium by its ability to stimulate proliferation of mouse bone marrow cells *in vitro* and generate colonies of both granulocytes and macrophages (Burgess et al., 1977). GMCSF can be produced by a wide variety of tissue types, including fibroblasts, endothelial cells, T cells, macrophages, mesothelial cells, epithelial cells, and many types of tumor cells (Griffin et al., 1990a). The biological activities of GMCSF are exerted through binding to heteromeric cell-surface receptors that are expressed on monocytes, macrophages, granulocytes, lymphocytes, endothelial cells, and alveolar epithelial cells (Griffin et al., 1990b).

GMCSF may be act as a physiologically important regulator of early embryogenesis. The first important role of GMCSF in oviduct is as a promoter of fertility and embryogenesis. GMCSF promotes sperm viability and motility (Rodri'guez-Gil et al., 2007). The addition of GMCSF in the *in vitro* fertilization process improves the yield of implantation competent blastocysts in the cow (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997) and human (Sjöblom et al., 1999). Another important role of GMCSF in the oviduct is as a chemokine. GMCSF is the chemotactic for neutrophils (Gomez-Cambronero et al., 2003) and promotes the proliferation and maturation of myeloid progenitors during the host defense and inflammatory reactions (Hamilton and Anderson, 2004; Hamilton, 2008). The defense activity of the oviduct is very important, because the uterus and oviduct receive pathogens that are present in sperm and seminal plasma (Profet, 1993; Kelly et al., 1997). Treatment with GMCSF reduces the repetitive implantation failures or recurrent spontaneous abortions in human (Würfel, 2015).

2.5. Importance of MIF for fertility and embryogenesis

MIF is a pleiotropic protein, participating in inflammatory and immune responses. Its identification as a soluble factor affecting cells movement was built upon the pioneering work in cell migration by Rich and Lewis (1932) and George and Vaughan (1962). MIF was initially reported as a T-lymphocyte derived mediator capable of preventing the migration of target cells during the delayed-type hypersensitivity response (Bloom and Bennet, 1966; David, 1966). However, recent studies have evaluated the expression of MIF in reproductive organs, and MIF's roles in human and animal reproductive physiopathology (Suzuki et al., 1996; Vigano et al., 2007).

The first important role of MIF in the oviduct is as promoter for sperm, ovum, and embryos. The intraperitoneal injection of recombinant MIF the day after mating enhances the pregnancy rate in mice (Bondza et al., 2008). MIF at the optimal concentration promotes sperm capacitation *in vitro*, whereas low or excess levels of MIF are inhibitory (Carli et al., 2007). Another important role of MIF in the oviduct is as a cytokine. MIF is known to promote the host's responses to infection and contributes to cell-mediated immunity (Weiser et al., 1991; Calandra et al., 1998; Bucala and Shachar, 2014). Immune responses of the oviduct are very important, because oviducts can get pathogens that are present in the sperm and seminal plasma (Profet, 1993; Kelly et al., 1997; Quale, 2002).

2.6. Role of estrogen for controlling GMCSF and MIF expression

During the estrus cycle, the oviductal epithelium releases various biomolecules to the lumen to promote embryo development. This secretory activity of the oviduct is regulated by steroid hormones and also modulated by gametes and embryos. Estradiol is a very important factor to induce the dramatic cyclic changes in the epithelial lining and the secretory status of the oviduct (Murray et al., 1995).

As for GMCSF, estradiol enhances GMCSF production in the human keratinocytes (Kanda and Watanabe, 2004). Also endometrial GMCSF expression is increased three times in ovariectomized ewes treated with estradiol than that of non-treated ovariectomized ewes (McGuire et al., 2002). GMCSF expression level is different in the uterine cells harvested at different times during the estrous cycle, and peaks from the time of estrus to the time of implantation in mouse endometrium (Robertson and Seamark, 1992; Robertson et al., 1996). Endometrial cells derived from ovariectomized mice produce 25-fold less GMCSF than did cells from estrous mice; and pretreatement with estrogen increases GMCSF production in ovariectomized mice while combination with progesterone have a moderate inhibitory effect on GMCSF (Robertson et al., 1996).

As for MIF, estrogen decreases MIF production in colon of female rats (Houdeau et al., 2007), and estrogen decreases MIF expression to promote wound healing in humans and mice (Ashcroft et al., 2003; Hardman et al., 2005). In humans, the concentration of estradiol in the plasma is negatively correlated with the concentration of MIF in the plasma (Aloisi et al., 2005). Furthermore, estradiol downregulates the MIF secretory pathway in the human placenta (Ietta et al., 2010).

Receptors for estrogen are present in the mucosal cells of the human oviduct (Lam et al., 2005), and it is well known that estradiol secreted from the ovary is transferred from the ovarian vein to the oviduct artery via a counter-current transfer system (Hunter, 2005). Therefore, GMCSF or MIF expression in the oviduct may be controlled by the level of estrogen secreted from the ovaries, especially, high levels of estradiol during estrus may enhance GMCSF or suppress MIF expression in the bovine oviduct.

2.7. Importance of insulin for embryogenesis

Under physiological conditions, hormones transported by the blood reach the oviductal epithelium from the basolateral surface and regulate oviductal cell functions (Hunter, 2012). Insulin plays a key role in energy storage and cellular growth and differentiation (Cheatham and Kahn, 1995). It represents an essential component of many mammalian cell culture media and stimulates amino-acid transport (Kaye et al., 1986), protein synthesis (Harvey and Kaye, 1988). Insulin's effect is mediated via insulin receptors on cell surface (Harvey and Kaye 1990a). The level of insulin receptor of oviduct cells is regulated by steroid and peptide hormones in quail *in vitro* (Kato et al., 1990).

2.8. Relationship between insulin and GMCSF or MIF

Glucose homeostasis in the body depends upon the balance between glucose production and glucose utilization by the major insulin-dependent tissues, such as liver, adipose, and muscle, and by insulin-independent tissues, such as brain. Insulin stimulates glucose transport into peripheral tissues and inhibits hepatic gluconeogenesis (Cheatham and Kahn, 1995).

Glucose is an energy source for the embryo, but the presence of glucose at the concentrations found in maternal serum is detrimental for the embryos of several
species, including cows, during the early cleavage stages (Gutiérrez-Adán et al., 2001; Larson et al., 2001; Peippo et al., 2001). Recently, Bermejo-Alvarez et al. (2012) reported that maternal obesity causes the downregulation of both glucose transporter types 1 (Slc2a1) and low density lipoprotein receptor (Ldlr) in blastocysts recovered from diet-induced obese female mice. Insulin stimulates MIF expression in myocytes (Benigni et al., 2000) and adipocytes (Sakaue et al., 1999; Atsumi et al., 2007), and MIF inhibits glucose uptake by these cells. Insulin-resistant adipocytes show decreased MIF expression even in the presence of excess insulin (Sakaue et al., 1999). Therefore, insulin may be a molecular link between maternal nutritional condition and oviduct function.

CHAPTER III

(Study 1)

Expression of GMCSF in oviduct of lean, normal, and obese cows

Abstract

Obese heifers produce fewer excellent-grade embryos than lean and normal heifers due to unknown mechanisms. Oviducts synthesize GMCSF to promote embryogenesis, and GMCSF expression may be downregulated in the oviducts of obese cows. This study evaluated the relationship between the degree of obesity and GMCSF expression in the ampullary or isthmic section of oviducts utilizing lean (n = 5; BCS on a 5-point scale, 2.5), normal (n = 6; BCS, 3.0), and obese (n = 5; BCS, 4.0) Japanese Black cows. GMCSF mRNA and protein expression in the ampulla, measured by real-time PCR and western blotting, respectively, were lower (P < 0.05) in the obese group than in the normal group. Both mRNA and protein expression of GMCSF did not differ significantly in the isthmus among the 3 groups. The obese group showed weaker GMCSF immunoreactivities in the tunica mucosa, the primary site of GMCSF expression, of the ampulla than the normal and lean groups. In conclusion, unlike normal and lean cows, obese cows had suppressed GMCSF expression in the ampulla.

3.1. Introduction

Obese women, particularly those with central obesity, have decreased pregnancy rates after insemination (Brewer and Balen, 2010; Norman, 2010; Robker, 2008). In our previous field survey estimating the relationship between embryo production and body condition score (BCS), about 8% of all Holstein heifers were obese even in a free-stall barn with stanchions to avoid social status preventing inferior heifers from having enough feed (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Furthermore, these obese Holstein heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos after superovulation than did lean and normal heifers due to unknown mechanisms.

The oviduct is the first site of maternal body contact with the early embryo. In the oviduct, the ampullary section is an important site for the maturation of the oocyte, fertilization, and early embryogenesis. For the early-stage embryo, the oviduct supplies growth factors as well as nutrients via oviductal fluid (Besenfelder et al., 2012; Hugentobler et al., 2010).

There are strong lines of evidence to implicate GMCSF as a physiologically important regulator of early embryonic development. GMCSF receptor mRNA is present in the fertilized oocyte and at all subsequent stages of embryonic development (Robertson et al., 2001). GMCSF addition into culture medium improves the proportion of *in vitro* fertilized embryos developing to the blastocyst stage in cows, pigs, mice, and humans (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997; Kwak et al., 2012; Neira et al., 2010; Sjoblom et al., 1999, 2005). GMCSF also promotes glucose transport for human sperm (Zambrano et al., 2001) and murine preimplantation embryos (Robertson et al., 2001). Studies using *in situ* hybridization and immunohistochemistry reported that tunica mucosa in the ampullary and isthmic regions of the oviduct are the primary site of GMCSF expression

(de Moraes et al., 1999; Zhao and Chegini, 1994), with a greater intensity in the ampulla (de Moraes et al., 1999) and only a small amount of GMCSF in other sections of the oviducts (de Moraes et al., 1999; Zhao and Chegini, 1994). Thus, GMCSF may be the molecular linkage between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct.

Although glucose is an important energy source for preimplantation embryos, the presence of excess glucose is detrimental for the embryos during the early cleavage stages (Gutiérrez-Adán et al., 2001; Larson et al., 2001; Peippo et al., 2001). Therefore, if the energy source is in excess in the maternal body, GMCSF expression in the oviduct may be downregulated to protect the embryo. The present study aimed to evaluate the relationship between body condition and GMCSF expression in the oviducts of lean, normal, and obese cows.

3.2. Materials and methods

3.2.1. Animals and treatments

The experiments were performed in accordance with the Guiding Principles for the Care and Use of Experimental Animals in the Field of Physiological Sciences (Physiological Society of Japan) and approved by the Committee on Animal Experiments of the School of Veterinary Medicine, Yamaguchi University.

Multiparous Japanese Black cows (4 years old, calved 3 times, n = 16) were housed in a free-stall barn. Their calves were separated for weaning at 2 months after normal parturition. At the time of weaning, the cows' BCS on a 5-point scale (Ferguson et al., 1994) was 2.5, and mean body weight was 463 ± 2 kg (mean \pm standard error of the mean [SEM]). The body weight required 11.2 Mcal of metabolizable energy (ME) as a maintenance level, according to the Japanese feeding standard (Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries Research Council Secretariat, 2008). To create lean, normal, or obese cows, the cows were randomly allocated to 1 of the following 3 groups: (1) lean group (n = 5), which was fed 10.1 Mcal of ME (90% of the maintenance level) using Italian ryegrass hay (84.2% dry matter [DM]), 2.30 Mcal/kg DM of ME, 13.3% crude protein [CP]); (2) normal group (n = 6), which was fed 12.3 Mcal of ME (110% of the maintenance level) using the same Italian ryegrass hay plus concentrate (86.6% DM, 3.82 Mcal/kg DM of ME, 21.3% of CP); or (3) obese group (n = 5), which was fed 23.9 Mcal of ME (as the commonly used fattening level and as 213% of the maintenance level) using the same Italian ryegrass hay plus a greater amount of the same concentrate. After 6 months on these diets, the BCS of the lean group was 2.5 (body weight, 470 ± 2 kg); normal group, 3.0 (body weight, 501 ± 2 kg); and obese group, 4.0 (body weight, 563 ± 3 kg). Water and mineral blocks were provided ad libitum. Absence of disease,

including reproductive disease, was confirmed by daily observation or by weekly rectal palpation.

On the second day after ovulation induced by dinoprost (Pronalgon F, Pfizer, Tokyo, Japan), i.e., when oocytes are in the oviducts (el-Banna and Hafez, 1970), the cows were slaughtered. Oviducts on the ipsilateral side of ovulation were collected within 15 min of slaughter. The oviduct of Japanese Black cows is approximately 30 cm in length, and its anatomical structure is similar to those of other domestic animals (Hunter 2005). The length and diameter of the ampulla and isthmus are approximately 14 cm \times 3 mm, and approximately 14 cm \times 1.5 mm, respectively. We collected ampullar samples from areas at least 3 cm away from the fimbriated infundibulum as well as from the ampullary-isthmic junction. We collected the isthmus samples from areas also at least 3 cm away from the ampullary-isthmic junction as well as from the utero-tubal junction. The tissues surrounding the oviduct were removed carefully, and the oviducts were washed with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). Half of the ampulla and half of the isthmus were frozen in liquid nitrogen and preserved at -80°C until RNA or protein extraction. The remaining halves of the ampulla and isthmus were stored in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) at 4°C for 12 h for immunohistochemistry studies.

3.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

DNA-free total RNA was extracted from the frozen ampulla and isthmus samples using an RNAiso Plus and the Ribonuclease-free Deoxyribonuclease Set (Takara Bio Inc., Shiga, Japan) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The RNA concentration and purity of each sample were evaluated using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies, Inc., Wilmington, DE, USA) at an acceptable 260/280 nm ratio of absorbance of 1.8–2.1. We synthesized cDNA from 2 μg RNA from each sample in 20-μL reactions with random hexamer primers using a high-capacity cDNA reverse transcription kit [Applied Biosystems (ABI), Foster City, CA, USA].

To prepare external standards as amplifying fragments of cDNA products containing target sequences for real-time PCR of GMCSF [National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) reference sequences of bovine GMCSF are U22385.1] or 18S ribosomal RNA (18S rRNA; DQ222453.1), the PCR conditions were optimized by conventional PCR amplification using AmpliTaq Gold PCR Master Mix (ABI), 20 ng DNase-treated reverse-transcribed RNA, and primers. The presence of a single product was confirmed by electrophoresis on a 2% (w/v) agarose gel. The PCR-amplified products from the cDNA were purified using NucleoSpin Extract II columns (Takara Bio Inc.) to prepare external standards, as well as to verify the DNA sequence with a sequencer (ABI3130; ABI) using one of the PCR primers and the Dye Terminator v3.1 Cycle Sequencing Kit (ABI). The obtained sequences were used as query terms for homology searches in the DDBJ/GenBankTM/EBI Data Bank using the nucleotide basic local alignment search tool optimized for highly similar sequences (available on the NCBI website).

For real-time PCR, primers were designed by Primer Express Software v3.0 (ABI) based on the reference sequences. The forward and reverse primers of GMCSF were 5'-TGCAGGGCAGCCTCACTAG-3' and 5'-TCGTAGTGGGTGGCCATCAT-3', and the PCR-product size was 58 bp (258th–315th nucleotide of GMCSF). The primers of 18S rRNA were 5'-CCGCGGTTCTATTTTGTTGGT-3' and 5'-CGGCCGCCCCTCTTAA-3', and the PCR-product size was 57 bp (876th–932nd nucleotide of 18S rRNA protein). The mRNA expression levels of GMCSF or 18S

rRNA were measured in duplicate by real-time PCR analysis using 20 ng of cDNA, StepOne Real Time PCR System (ABI), and PowerSybr Green PCR Master Mix (ABI) with a 5-point relative standard curve and a non-template control. Series of 10-fold dilution standards were prepared using the purified, amplified fragments of DNA products. Because the real-time PCR system has only 48 wells, the ampulla and isthmus samples were analyzed separately. Temperature conditions for GMCSF were as follows: 95°C for 10 min for pre-denaturing and 45 cycles of 94°C for 15 s, 60°C for 15 s, and 72°C for 20 s. Temperature conditions for 18S rRNA were as follows: 95°C for 10 min for pre-denaturing and 45 cycles of 95°C for 15 s and 60°C for 30 s. Melting curve analysis was performed for each amplicon for each annealing temperature with 95°C to ensure the absence of smaller non-specific products such as dimers. The concentrations of the PCR products were calculated by comparing the C_T values of the unknown samples to the standard curve using StepOne software ver. 2.1 (ABI). The expression of GMCSF was normalized by the expression of 18S rRNA in each sample.

3.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for GMCSF

The ampulla or isthmus samples were ground in liquid nitrogen and homogenized using the tissue protein extraction reagent (T-PER; Thermoscientific, Rockford, IL, USA) containing protease inhibitors (Halt protease inhibitor cocktail, Thermoscientific). Total protein content of each tissue homogenate was estimated using the bicinchoninic acid kit (Thermoscientific). The extracted samples (20 µg of total protein) were then loaded onto polyacrylamide gels with recombinant bovine GMCSF donated by Dr. Inumaru (National Institute of Animal Health, Japan; for details, Inumaru et al., 1997) as standards (12.5–100 ng per well) for estimating GMCSF concentration in the samples. Molecular weight markers ranging from 10 to 170 kDa (PageRuler prestained protein

ladder, 26616; Thermoscientific) were used to identify the bands for GMCSF. The proteins electrophoresed through preformed sodium dodecyl sulfate were polyacrylamide gels (Criterion TGX precast gel; Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Because the gel had only 26 wells, the ampulla and isthmus samples were electrophoresed separately. The gels were run at 200 V for 30 min. The proteins were then transferred to polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membranes using the Transblot turbo transfer system (Bio-Rad). Immunoblotting was performed with anti-bovine GMCSF mouse monoclonal antibody (VMRD; Pullman, USA; 1:50,000 dilution) after treatment with blocking buffer containing 0.1% Tween 20 and 5% non-fat dry milk. The specificity of this antibody for western blotting and immunohistochemistry has been reported and utilized for bovine oviducts (de Moraes et al., 1999). Incubation with the antibody was done overnight at 4°C. Following washes with 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.6) 150 mM NaCl and 0.1% Tween 20, horseradish peroxidase containing (HRP)-conjugated anti-mouse IgG (KPL Inc., Gaithersburg, MD, USA; 1:100,000 dilution) was added, and incubation was performed at 25°C for 1 h. Protein bands were visualized using an ECL-Prime chemiluminescence kit (GE Healthcare, Amersham, UK) and a charge-coupled device (CCD) imaging system (LAS-3000 Mini; Fujifilm, Tokyo, Japan). The concentrations of GMCSF protein in the samples were calculated by comparing the band strength of the unknown samples to the standard curve using the Multi Gauge software ver. 3.0 (Fujifilm). After removing the antibodies from the PVDF membrane using stripping solution (05364-55; Nacalai Tesque Inc., Kyoto, Japan), the membrane was blocked and incubated with anti-β-actin mouse monoclonal antibody (A2228; Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; 1:50,000 dilution) overnight at 4°C. After washing, the membrane was incubated with the same HRP-conjugated anti-mouse IgG

(1:100,000 dilution) at 25°C for 1 h and visualized using an ECL-Prime chemiluminescence kit to capture images. The expression of GMCSF was normalized by the expression of β -actin in each sample.

3.2.4. Immunohistochemistry using anti-GMCSF antibody

After storage in 4% PFA at 4°C for 12 h, the tissue blocks were placed in 30% sucrose diluted in PBS until they were infiltrated with sucrose. The blocks were then frozen in an embedding medium (Tissue-Tek OCT compound; Sakura Finetechnical Co. Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) and maintained at -80°C. Next, the blocks were sectioned into 14-µm-thick cross sections using a cryostat (CM1900; Leica Microsystems Pty Ltd Wetzlar, Germany) and mounted on microscope slides (MAS coat Superfrost, Matsunami-Glass, Osaka, Japan). After treatment with 0.3% hydrogen peroxide in PBS for 10 min to inactivate endogenous peroxidase, followed by rinsing and treatment with 0.3% Triton X-100 in PBS for 15 min, the sections were incubated with 0.5 mL of PBS containing 10% normal goat serum for blocking for 1 h. The sections were then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS containing 1 µg/mL of the same anti-GMCSF mouse monoclonal antibody and 0.5% normal goat serum as described above. After overnight incubation with the primary antibody, the sections were washed thoroughly and processed for 3,3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB) staining using a commercial kit (EnVision+ DualLink System-HRP, K4063;, DakoCytomation, Carpinteria, CA, USA). Briefly, sections were incubated with 1 drop of goat anti-mouse IgG conjugated to HRP-labeled polymer for 1 h, followed by washing and a final incubation with 1 mL of DAB chromogen substrate solution (LiquidDAB+ substrate chromogen system, K3467; DakoCytomation) for 20 min. The stained sections mounted on microscope slides were dehydrated in ethanol, cleared in xylene, and covered with a slip using a mountant

(DPX, 360294H; BDH Laboratory Supplies, Poole, UK) for microscopic observation (Eclipse E800; Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) and imaging with an attached CCD camera (Pixera600ES; Pixera Japan, Kawasaki, Japan) and its controller (Studio3.0.1; Pixera Japan). To verify the specificity of the signals, we included several negative control sections in which the primary antiserum had been omitted or pre-absorbed with 5 nM of the same recombinant GMCSF protein as described above or in which negative control rabbit IgG (Wako Pure Chemicals, Osaka, Japan) had been used instead of the primary antibody.

3.2.5. Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed using Statview version 5.0 for Windows (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC, USA). The statistical significance of differences in the measured values were analyzed by one-factor analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by post-hoc comparisons using Fisher's protected least significant difference (PLSD) test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of body condition (lean, normal, or obese) and the residual. The level of significance was set at P < 0.05. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM.

3.3. Results

3.3.1. GMCSF mRNA expression in bovine oviduct

ANOVA revealed a significant (P < 0.05) effect of body condition on the GMCSF mRNA expression in the ampulla samples. The obese group had lower (P < 0.05) expression than the normal group (**Fig. 3.1A**). There was no significant effect of body condition on the GMCSF mRNA expression in the isthmus samples (**Fig. 3.1B**).

3.3.2. GMCSF protein expression in bovine oviduct

Western blotting showed an immunoreactive protein band for all the ampulla and isthmus samples that migrated with an apparent molecular weight of 26.0 kDa (**Fig. 3.2A**). ANOVA revealed a significant (P < 0.05) effect of body condition on the GMCSF protein expression in the ampulla samples. The obese group had lower GMCSF expression than the normal group (P < 0.05; **Fig. 3.2B**). There was no significant effect of body condition on the GMCSF protein expression in the GMCSF protein expression in the source of the term of t



Fig. 3.1. Relative amount (mean \pm SEM) of GMCSF mRNA expression analyzed by real-time PCR analysis normalized to 18S rRNA in the ampullary (A) and isthmus (B) sections of the oviducts of lean, normal, and obese cows. Letters (a *vs.* b) indicate significant (*P* < 0.05) differences compared to the normal cows.

Fig. 3.2. Representative bands of GMCSF protein detected by western blotting with anti-GMCSF antibody in the ampullary and isthmic sections of oviducts of lean, normal, and obese cows (A), and the relationship of GMCSF protein expression normalized to β -actin in the ampullary (B) and the isthmic (C) sections of oviducts of the lean, normal, and obese cows. Letters (a *vs.* b) indicate significant (*P* < 0.05) differences compared to normal cows.

3.3.3. Immunohistochemistry

Strong GMCSF immunoreactivities were observed in the tunica mucosa of the ampulla in the normal and lean cows (**Fig. 3.3**). However, the GMCSF immunoreactivities were weak in the tunica mucosa of the ampulla of the obese cows.

The tunica mucosa of the isthmus also had moderate GMCSF immunoreactivities (Fig. 3.4).

Fig. 3.3. Immunohistochemistry of ampullary sections stained with anti-GMCSF antibody of lean (A), normal (B), or obese cows (C). Left panels show stained regions as indicated by arrows at a lower magnification, and central panels show stained cells at a higher magnification. Right panels show negative controls using the same primary antibody pre-absorbed with 5 nM of the recombinant GMCSF protein. Scale bars are 100 μ m.

Fig. 3.4. Immunohistochemistry of isthmus sections stained with anti-GMCSF antibody of lean (A), normal (B), or obese cows (C). Left panels show stained regions as indicated by arrows at a lower magnification, and central panels show stained cells at a higher magnification. Right panels show negative controls using the same primary antibody pre-absorbed with 5 nM of the recombinant GMCSF protein. Scale bars are 100 μ m.

3.4. Discussion

The mammalian oviduct plays a critical role in the establishment of a successful pregnancy (for a review, see Hunter, 1988). Fertilization, cleavage, and development to the 8- cell and 16-cell stage take place within the ampulla, and then, the embryo passes quickly through the isthmus and enters the uterus (el-Banna and Hafez, 1970). Early embryonic development depends on factors present in the oviductal fluid. We observed significantly lower expression of GMCSF in the ampulla of obese cows. In accordance with previous studies (de Moraes et al., 1999; Zhao and Chegini, 1994), the immunoreactive GMCSF was localized to the tunica mucosa in the ampullary and isthmic sections of the oviduct. Therefore, the suppressed GMCSF expression in the ampulla of obese cows suggested decreased expression in the tunica mucosa. These cells are most likely the main source of GMCSF to bind with the GMCSF receptors in early-stage embryos (Robertson et al., 2001). Therefore, in concordance with an earlier study (Kadokawa et al., 2008), our present data suggested that decreased GMCSF in the ampulla of obese females may be an important inhibiting factor for embryo

GMCSF promotes glucose transport for murine preimplantation embryos *in vitro* (Robertson et al., 2001), as well as for human sperm (Zambrano et al., 2001). Glucose is an energy source for the embryo, but the presence of glucose at the concentrations found in maternal serum is detrimental for the embryos of several species, including cows, during the early cleavage stages (Gutiérrez-Adán et al., 2001; Larson et al., 2001; Peippo et al., 2001). Recently, Bermejo-Alvarez et al. (2012) reported that maternal obesity causes the downregulation of both glucose transporter types 1 (Slc2a1) and low density lipoprotein receptor (Ldlr) in blastocysts recovered from diet-induced obese

female mice. However, such maternal obesity does not affect embryo development in this mouse model, probably by preventing excessive nutrient uptake because of Slc2a1 and Ldlr downregulation. Whether GMCSF has important roles in controlling the expression of Slc2a1 and Ldlr in embryo remains to be investigated.

GMCSF inhibits the cellular stress response and apoptosis pathways to facilitate mouse embryonic growth and survival (Chin et al., 2009). GMCSF-null mutation caused elevated expression of heat shock 105/110 kDa protein 1 (Hsph1) in *in vivo* developed mouse blastocysts (Chin et al., 2009). Therefore, in the oviduct of obese cows, the embryo may have increased cellular stress response and activated apoptosis pathways, at least of Hsph1. It is a matter of speculation that obese cows might have more damaged embryos in the summer season than normal cows. This hypothesis, however, warrants further studies.

Little is known about the mechanism of GMCSF expression control. Nonesterified fatty acids (NEFA) increase GMCSF secretion through protein kinase C activation in THP-1 macrophages (Bahramian et al., 2004). Because blood NEFA levels in Japanese Black cattle decrease during fattening (Shimada et al., 1987), NEFA may be associated with the suppressed expression of GMCSF in the oviduct. Other important nutritional factors might exist in the oviduct of cows. However, to the best of our knowledge, no studies on the effect of metabolic hormones on GMCSF expression in any tissue have been performed so far. Therefore, it is very important to clarify the underlying mechanisms of maternal nutritional condition affecting GMCSF expression in oviducts. Our study did not exclude the possibility that low expression of GMCSF might inhibit functions of the oviduct itself, or if any other incidental factor suppressed embryo development.

We cannot exclude the contribution of the uterus of obese females on differences in embryo development among lean, normal, and obese females. In addition, there are pronounced discrepancies in the litter size of genetically GMCSF-deficient female mice. For instance, Hamilton et al. (2012) reported normal litter size, while Robertson et al. (1999) reported decreased litter size. Therefore, in addition to GMCSF, other factors for differences in embryo development can be conceivable. As reviewed by Lumeng (2013), previous research on obesity and its associated diseases have increased the overlap between the complex molecular and cellular mechanisms that control metabolism and inflammation. MIF has emerged as an important regulator of inflammation, playing a central role in the control of both innate and antigen-specific immunity. MIF has oxidoreductase and tautomerase activities and important roles for embryonic development after gestation in humans (Viganò et al., 2007), and plasma MIF concentrations are elevated in obese women (Kim et al., 2011). Genetically MIF-deficient female mice are fertile, and their litter size is normal (Bozza et al., 1999). However, MIF might also play a significant role in embryonic development in cows, because interferon-tau stimulates MIF secretion from endometrial epithelial cells (Wang and Goff, 2003). A recent study in sheep reported that MIF is expressed in the reproductive duct as well as placenta (Lopes et al., 2011). Therefore, further studies are required to clarify mechanisms that alter embryo development in obese ruminants.

In conclusion, the obese cows had suppressed GMCSF expression in the ampulla unlike the normal and lean cows, however, there was no difference in GMCSF mRNA or protein expression in the isthmus among lean, normal, and obese cows.

CHAPTER IV

(Study 2)

Expression of MIF in oviduct of lean, normal, and obese cows

Abstract

Oviducts synthesize MIF to promote sperm capacitation and embryogenesis. This study aimed to test a hypothesis that the oviducts of obese cows may express MIF at a lower level than those of normal and lean cows. Ampullar or isthmic oviduct sections were collected from lean (n = 5; BCS on a 5-point scale, 2.5), normal (n = 6; BCS, 3.0), and obese (n = 5; BCS, 4.0) Japanese Black cows. MIF mRNA and protein were extracted from ampullae and isthmuses and their levels measured by real-time PCR or western blot. Immunohistochemistry was performed on frozen sections of ampullae and isthmuses by using antibodies to MIF. MIF mRNA and protein expression were lower in the obese and lean groups than in the normal group (P < 0.05). Immunohistochemistry revealed that the primary site of MIF expression in the ampulla and isthmus is the tunica mucosa. In addition, the obese and lean groups had weaker MIF immunoreactivity in the tunica mucosa than the normal group. In conclusion, the obese cows had suppressed MIF expression in the ampullae and isthmuses of oviducts, as we hypothesized, but unexpectedly, MIF expression was also lower in lean cows.

4.1. Introduction

In study 1, we found that GMCSF may be a key molecular signaling link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct, and that GMCSF is expressed at lower levels in the ampullar part of the oviduct of obese cows than in normal and lean cows. This reduced expression may be useful for limiting the glucose supplied to pre-implantation embryos, because excess glucose is detrimental during the early cleavage stage (Hashimoto et al., 2000; Sutton-McDowall et al., 2010; Kumar et al., 2012). However, there may be another molecular link between maternal nutritional condition and embryo development in the oviduct, genetically because GMCSF-deficient female mice produce litter of normal size (Hamilton et al., 2012). MIF may be such a molecule, promoting functions for sperm, ovum, and early-stage embryos in the oviducts according to the maternal nutritional condition. MIF is expressed in the ampullar and isthmic parts of the oviducts of mice and ewes (Suzuki et al., 1996; Lopes et al., 2011), as well as ovary, testis, and uterus (Meinhardt et al., 1998; Lopes et al., 2011; Paulesu et al., 2012). Tunica mucosa, the interface layer between the oviduct and sperm, oocyte, and early-stage embryos, is the primary site of MIF expression in the oviduct (Suzuki et al., 1996). MIF at the optimal concentration promotes sperm capacitation, whereas low or excess MIF is inhibitory (Carli et al.,

2007). In mice, furthermore, MIF mRNA is expressed in ovulated oocytes, zygotes, 2-cell embryos, 8-cell embryos, and blastocysts (Suzuki et al., 1996). Important roles of MIF in establishing pregnancy have been reported both upstream (ovary; Matsuura et al., 2002) and downstream (uterine; Viganò et al., 2007; Bevilacqua et al., 2014) of the oviduct. Therefore, MIF synthesized by the oviduct may be important in early embryogenesis or oviduct functions, although little is known of the expression and role of the MIF receptors CD44, CD74, and CXCR4 (Leng et al., 2003; Schwartz et al., 2009; Rodriguez Hurtado et al., 2011) in the oviduct as well as in the oocyte, sperm, and early-stage embryo. Furthermore, MIF plays an important role in promoting glucose metabolism in muscle and adipose tissue (Benigni et al., 2000; Toso et al., 2008). If, therefore, energy sources are in excess in the maternal body, MIF gene expression in the oviducts may be downregulated to protect the embryos. Therefore, study 2 aimed to test the hypothesis that the oviducts of obese cows may express MIF at lower levels than normal and lean cows.

4.2. Materials and methods

4.2.1. Animals and treatments

Multiparous Japanese Black cows (age: 4 years, calved 3 times, n = 16) were housed in a free-stall barn. Their calves were separated for weaning two months after normal parturition. At the time of weaning, the cows had a BCS of 2.5 on a 5-point scale (Ferguson et al., 1994), and the mean body weight was 463 ± 2 kg (mean \pm SEM). The maintenance of this body weight requires 11.2 Mcal of ME per day, according to the Japanese feeding standard (Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries Research Council Secretariat, 2008). The cows were randomly allocated to one of the following three groups: (1) lean group (n = 5), fed 10.1 Mcal of ME (90% of the maintenance level) as Italian ryegrass hay (84.2% DM), 2.30 Mcal of ME/kg DM, 13.3% crude protein CP); (2) normal group (n = 6), fed 12.3 Mcal of ME (110% of the maintenance level) using the same Italian ryegrass hay plus concentrate (86.6% DM, 3.82 Mcal of ME per kg DM, 21.3% of CP); (3) obese group (n = 5), fed 23.9 Mcal of ME (the commonly used fattening level; 213% of the maintenance level) using the same Italian ryegrass hay plus extra concentrate. After 6 months on these diets, the BCS of the lean group was 2.5 (body weight, 470 ± 2 kg), that of the normal group was 3.0 (body weight, 501 ± 2 kg), and the obese group had a score of 4.0 (body weight, 563 ± 3 kg). Water and mineral

blocks were provided ad libitum. Absence of disease, including reproductive disease, was confirmed by daily observation and weekly rectal palpation.

On the second day after ovulation induced by dinoprost, the cows were slaughtered and the oviducts on the ipsilateral side of ovulation collected within the next 5 min. The tissues surrounding the oviduct were carefully removed and the oviducts washed with PBS. Half of the ampullae and half of the isthmuses were frozen in liquid nitrogen and preserved at -80°C until use for RNA or protein extraction. The remainder was stored in 4% PFA at 4°C for 12 h before being used for immunohistochemistry studies.

4.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

DNA-free total RNA was extracted from the frozen ampullar and isthmic samples using an RNAiso Plus and Ribonuclease-free Deoxyribonuclease Set (Takara Bio Inc.) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The concentration and purity of each RNA sample were evaluated to ensure the A260/A280 nm ratio was in the acceptable range of 1.8–2.1. Electrophoresis of total RNA followed by staining with ethidium bromide was performed to verify the mRNA quality of all samples, and the 28S:18S ratios were 2:1. We synthesized cDNA from 2 μ g RNA from each sample in 20- μ L reactions with random hexamer primers using a high-capacity cDNA reverse transcription kit (ABI).

To prepare external standards for amplified fragments of cDNA products containing target sequences for real-time PCR of MIF (NM 001033608.1), or two housekeeping genes, C2orf29 (XM 002691150.2) and SUZ12 (NM 001205587.1), the PCR conditions were optimized by conventional PCR amplification using AmpliTaq Gold PCR Master Mix (ABI), 20 ng DNase-treated reverse-transcribed RNA, and primers. The primers were designed by Primer Express Software v3.0 (ABI) based on the reference sequences. The forward primer for MIF standard was 5'-GCGGTCACGTAGCTCAGGTT-3' (12th-31st nucleotide of mRNA, on 1st Exon), and the reverse primer for MIF standard was 5'-ACACCGTTTATTGCTCCTTCCA-3' (541st -562th nucleotide of mRNA, on 3rd Exon), then, and the size of MIF PCR-product for standard was 551 bp. Two housekeeping genes, C2orf29 and SUZ12, were used to normalize the real-time PCR results, because they are identified by both geNorm and Normfinder programs as most stable and reliable housekeeping genes in bovine endometrium and corpus luteum (Walker et al., 2009; Rekawiecki et al., 2012). The forward and reverse primers for C2orf29 standard were 5'-AAGTTTTTTTTTTTCTTTCCCAGCTCATG-3' (666th-688th nucleotide of mRNA, on 2nd

Exon) and 5'-CAGGAAGTTTGGCTGGAGTGA-3' (1207th-1227th nucleotide of mRNA, on 5th Exon) and the size of C2orf29 PCR-product for standard was 562 bp. The forward SUZ12 and reverse primers for standard were 5'-GGAAGAGACTGCCTCCATTTGA-3' (1019th-1040th nucleotide of mRNA, on 10th Exon) and 5'-CCCTGAGACACCATCTGTTTCC-3' (2166th-2187th nucleotide of mRNA, on 16th Exon), and the size of SUZ12 PCR-product for standard was 1169 bp. All primers used in the present study were produced by a commercial service (Fasmac Co. Ltd, Tokyo, Japan). The presence of a single product was confirmed by electrophoresis on a 2% (w/v) agarose gel. The PCR-amplified products from the cDNA were purified using NucleoSpin Extract II columns (Takara Bio Inc.) to prepare external standards, as well as to verify the DNA sequence with a sequencer (ABI3130; ABI) using one of the PCR primers and the Dye Terminator v3.1 Cycle Sequencing Kit (ABI). The obtained sequences were used as query terms for homology searches in the DDBJ/GenBankTM/EBI Data Bank using the basic nucleotide local alignment search tool optimized for highly similar sequences (available on the NCBI website).

In addition, for real-time PCR, primers were designed by Primer Express Software v3.0 based on the reference sequences. The forward and reverse primers for MIF were 5'-GCGCCTGCGCATTAGC-3' (355th–370th nucleotide of mRNA, on 2nd Exon) and

5'-CGCGTTCATGTCGCAGA-3' (393th-409th nucleotide of mRNA, on 3rd exon), and the size of MIF real-time PCR product was 55 bp. The sequences of primers for C2orf29 and SUZ12 were the same as that reported in the previous paper (Rekawiecki et al., 2012). The primers of C2orf29 were 5'-TCAGTGGACCAAAGCCACCTA-3' (928th–948th nucleotide of mRNA. 3rd Exon) on and 5'-CTCCACACCGGTGCTGTTCT-3' (1077th-1097th nucleotide of mRNA, on 4th Exon), and the PCR-product size was 170 bp. The primers of SUZ12 were 5'-CATCCAAAAGGTGCTAGGATAGATG-3' (1441th-1465th nucleotide of mRNA, on 13th Exon) and 5'-TTGGCCTGCACACAAGAATG-3' (1581th-1600th nucleotide of mRNA, on 14th Exon), and the PCR product size was 160 bp.

The expression levels of MIF, C2orf29, and SUZ12 were measured in duplicate by real-time PCR analyses using 20 ng of cDNA, StepOne Real Time PCR System (ABI), and Power SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (ABI) with a 5-point relative standard curve and a non-template control. Series of 10-fold dilution standards were prepared using the purified amplified fragments of DNA products. Because the real-time PCR system has only 48 wells, the ampullar and isthmic samples were analyzed separately. Temperature conditions for MIF were as follows: 95°C for 10 min for pre-denaturing, 5 cycles of 95°C for 15 s, 66°C for 30 s, and 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 s, and 60°C for 60 s. Temperature conditions for C2orf29 and SUZ12 were as follows: 95°C for 10 min for pre-denaturation and 40 cycles of 95°C for 20 s and 60°C for 30 s. Melting curve analyses were performed at 95°C for each amplicon for each annealing temperature to ensure the absence of smaller non-specific products such as dimers. The concentrations of the PCR products were calculated by comparing the CT values of the unknown samples with the standard curve by using StepOne software ver. 2.1 (ABI). The expression of *MIF* gene was normalized to the geometric means of *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression; thus, the MIF amount was divided by the geometric mean of C2orf29 and SUZ12 in each sample.

4.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for MIF

The ampullar or isthmic samples were ground in liquid nitrogen and homogenized using T-PER containing Halt protease inhibitor cocktail. Total protein content of each tissue homogenate was estimated using a bicinchoninic acid kit. The extracted samples (30 µg of total protein) were then loaded onto polyacrylamide gels with recombinant human MIF as standards (12.5–100 ng per well; CYT-575, ProSpec-Tany TechnoGene Ltd., Rehovot, Israel) for estimating MIF concentration in the samples. Molecular weight markers ranging from 10 to 170 kDa were used to identify MIF bands. The proteins were electrophoresed through preformed sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gels. The gels were run at 200 V for 30 min. The proteins were then transferred to PVDF membranes. Immunoblotting was performed with anti-human MIF mouse monoclonal antibody (Clone 12302, MAB289, R&D systems, Inc., Minneapolis, MN, USA; 1:25,000 dilution) after treatment with blocking buffer containing 0.1% Tween 20 and 5% non-fat dried milk. Bovine MIF has 92% homology with the antigen, human MIF, and the specificity of anti-human MIF monoclonal antibody on bovine placentomal tissue has been assessed previously by western blot (Paulesu et al., 2012), and it has been used for western blot, immunoprecipitation, and immunohistochemistry on bovine tissues (Wadgaonkar et al., 2005; Paulesu et al., 2012). Incubation with the antibody was carried out overnight at 4°C. After washing with 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.6) containing 150 mM NaCl and 0.1% Tween 20, HRP-conjugated anti-mouse IgG (1:50,000 dilution) was added, and incubation was performed at 25°C for 1 h. Protein bands were visualized using an ECL-Prime chemiluminescence kit. The concentrations of MIF protein in the samples were calculated by comparing the band strength of the unknown samples to the standard curve. After removing the antibodies from the PVDF membrane with stripping solution, the membrane was blocked and incubated with the same mouse anti-β-actin monoclonal antibody for overnight at 4°C. After washing, the membrane was incubated with the same HRP-conjugated anti-mouse IgG (1:100,000 dilution) at 25°C for 1 h and the bands visualized using an ECL-Prime chemiluminescence kit. The expression of MIF was normalized to the expression of β -actin in each sample.

4.2.4. Immunohistochemistry using anti-MIF antibody

After storage in 4% PFA at 4°C for 12 h, the tissue blocks were placed in 30% sucrose that was diluted with PBS until they were infiltrated with sucrose. The blocks were then frozen in Tissue-Tek OCT compound and maintained at -80°C. Next, the blocks were sectioned into 14-µm-thick cross sections using the cryostat and mounted on microscope slides. The sections were treated with 0.3% hydrogen peroxide in PBS for 10 min to inactivate endogenous peroxidase, followed by rinsing and treatment with 0.3% Triton X-100 in PBS for 15 min. They were then blocked by incubating for 1 h at room temperature with 0.5 mL PBS containing 10% normal goat serum. The sections were then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS containing 1 µg/mL of the same anti-MIF mouse monoclonal antibody and 0.5% normal goat serum, as described above. After overnight incubation with the primary antibody, the sections were washed thoroughly and processed for 3, DAB staining. Sections were incubated with 1 drop of goat anti-mouse IgG conjugated to HRP-labeled polymer for 1 h at room temperature, followed by washing and a final incubation with 1 mL of LiquidDAB+ substrate chromogen system for 20 min. The stained sections mounted on microscope slides were dehydrated in ethanol, cleared in xylene, and covered for microscopic observation and imaging. To verify the specificity of the signals, a bovine uterine section was used as the positive control (Paulesu et al., 2012). We included several negative control sections in which the primary antiserum had been omitted or pre-absorbed with 5 nM of the recombinant MIF protein described above, or in which negative control mouse IgG (Biocare Medical, LLC, Concord, CA, USA) had been used instead of the primary antibody.

4.2.5. Statistical analysis

The statistical significance of differences in the measured values was assessed by one-factor ANOVA followed by post-hoc comparisons with Fisher's PLSD test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of body condition (lean, normal, or obese) and the residual.

4.3. Results

4.3.1. MIF mRNA in the bovine oviduct

ANOVA revealed an effect (P < 0.05) of body condition on the amount of MIF mRNA in both the ampullar samples (**Fig. 4.1A**) and the isthmic samples (**Fig. 4.1B**) from bovine oviducts. The obese and lean groups had lower (P < 0.05) MIF mRNA expression in both parts of the oviducts than the normal group.

4.3.2. MIF protein in the bovine oviduct

Western blotting showed an immunoreactive protein band that migrated with an apparent molecular weight of 12.5 kDa in all the ampullar (**Fig. 4. 2A**) and isthmic samples (**Fig. 4. 2B**). ANOVA revealed an effect of body condition on the amount of MIF protein in both kinds of samples: the obese and lean groups had less MIF in their ampullae (P < 0.05; **Fig. 4. 2C**) and isthmuses (P < 0.05; **Fig. 4. 2D**) than the normal group.

Fig. 4.1. Relative MIF mRNA expression (mean \pm SEM) determined by real-time PCR analysis in ampullar (A) and isthmic (B) sections of oviducts from lean, normal, and obese cows. Results are normalized to geometric mean of two housekeeping genes, namely, *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression. Letters (a *vs.* b) indicate differences (P < 0.05) compared with normal cows.


Fig. 4.2. Representative MIF and β -actin protein bands detected by western blotting with anti-MIF or anti- β -actin antibody in ampullar (A) and isthmic (B) sections of oviducts from lean, normal, and obese cows (the molecular weight marker proteins are shown on the right side of each image), and the relationship of MIF protein expression normalized to β -actin in ampullar (C) and isthmic (D) sections of oviducts from lean, normal, and obese cows. Letters (a *vs.* b) indicate differences (*P* < 0.05) compared with normal cows.

4.3.3. Immunohistochemistry

The results showed that normal cows had higher MIF immunoreactivity than lean and obese cows in the tunica mucosa of both ampulla (**Fig. 4. 3**) and isthmus (**Fig. 4.4**). Intense staining was observed in the epithelium of tunica mucosa, particularly in the apical portion of cells, while a comparatively weak staining was observed in the stroma.



Fig. 4.3. Immunohistochemistry of ampullar sections from lean (A), normal (B), or obese cows (C) stained with anti-MIF antibody. Left panels show stained regions at a lower magnification (Scale bar is 100 μ m). The central two panels show stained cells from the rectangular area of its left panel at a higher magnification (Scale bars are 50 μ m or 20 μ m). Arrows indicate the immunoreactivity found in the tunica mucosa. Right panels show negative controls using the same primary antibody pre-absorbed with 5 nM of recombinant MIF protein (Scale bar is 100 μ m).



Fig. 4.4. Immunohistochemistry of isthmic sections from lean (A), normal (B), or obese (C) cows stained with anti-MIF antibody. Left panels show stained regions at a lower magnification (Scale bar is 100 μ m). The central two panels show stained cells from the rectangular area of its left panel at a higher magnification (Scale bars are 50 μ m or 20 μ m). Arrows indicate the immunoreactivity found in the tunica mucosa. Right panels show negative controls using the same primary antibody pre-absorbed with 5 nM of recombinant MIF protein (Scale bar is 100 μ m).

4.4. Discussion

The present study aimed to test the hypothesis that the oviducts of obese cows express lower levels of MIF than those of normal and lean cows. The data we obtained reveal that MIF expression is lower in the ampulla and isthmus of obese cows, as predicted, but unexpectedly, was also lower in lean cows. We therefore need to consider the possible role of lower MIF expression in obese and lean cows after discussing its importance in oviducts.

In agreement with a previous study (Suzuki et al., 1996), immunoreactive MIF was localized to the tunica mucosa of the ampulla and isthmus in mice. The tunica mucosa is the layer producing oviductal fluid for gamete transport and maturation, fertilization, and early embryo development in various animals including bovine (Leese et al., 2001; Cebrian-Serrano et al., 2013). MIF has been detected in the oviducts of amphibians, sheep, and mice, and strong expression has been observed in the epithelial cells of tunica mucosa (Suzuki et al., 1996; Jantra et al., 2011; Lopes et al., 2011). This is the first report on the expression of MIF in bovine oviducts, furthermore, our results show that MIF is strongly expressed in bovine epithelial cells. The suppressed levels of MIF in the ampullae and isthmuses of obese and lean cows therefore suggest that MIF gene expression is decreased in the tunica mucosa. MIF mRNA is expressed in ovulated oocytes, zygotes, 2-cell embryos, 8-cell embryos, and blastocysts of mice (Suzuki et al.,

1996). At the appropriate concentration, MIF promotes human sperm capacitation in vitro, but not at higher or lower levels (Carli et al., 2007). MIF plays important roles in human endometrium during gestation and it promotes embryonic growth (Arcuri et al., 2001; Akoum et al., 2005). In mice, intraperitoneal injection of recombinant MIF the day after mating increases the pregnancy rate (Bondza et al., 2008). Although little is known of the role of MIF in the oviduct, our findings suggested that MIF synthesized by the oviduct might play important roles in fertilization and early embryo development.

MIF promotes glucose metabolism (Benigni et al., 2000; Toso et al., 2008). During embryogenesis, glucose is an important energy source (Downs et al., 1998; Zheng et al., 2001; Herrick et al., 2006; Sutton-McDowall et al., 2010). However, very little is known about regulation of glucose in bovine oviduct. In buffalo, glucose concentration in the oviduct fluid is known to increase during the pre-ovulatory phase and to decrease dramatically after ovulation (Vecchio et al., 2010), which is followed by early embryo development in the oviduct. The optimum level of glucose is important in determining the maturation rate of bovine oocytes as well as their ability to grow after fertilization (Kim et al., 1993). Excessive glucose, on the other hand, is detrimental to the maturation of bovine oocytes and the development of early stage embryos (Hashimoto et al., 2000; Larson et al., 2001; Kumar et al., 2012). In addition, a high-energy diet has deleterious effect on the early embryo development in the oviducts of ewes (Lozano et al., 2003; Kakar et al., 2005). This study shows that MIF mRNA and protein expression in the oviducts of obese cows is lower than that in normal cows. If energy sources are in excess in the maternal body, *MIF* gene expression in the oviduct may be downregulated to protect the embryo.

Cells targeted by insulin, including myocytes (Benigni et al., 2000) and adipocytes (Sakaue et al., 1999; Atsumi et al., 2007), produce MIF in order to regulate glucose uptake and glycolysis. Therefore, the low glucose and insulin levels might be the reason for the low MIF expression in lean cows. However, insulin-resistant adipocytes show decreased MIF expression even in the presence of excess insulin and glucose (Sakaue et al., 1999). Obesity-associated insulin resistance is well known also in ruminants (McCann et al., 1986; Bergman et al., 1989), and peripheral tissues of obese ruminants do not respond to insulin. Obesity-associated insulin resistance, therefore, may be the reason for the low MIF expression in obese cows. Further studies are required to test the hypothesis that oviducts in lean and obese cows express lower MIF in muscle layers, wherein glucose uptake and glycolysis are downregulated to decrease sperm transport and inhibit pregnancy when energy is in short supply or in excess.

Peritoneal macrophages phagocytize normal sperm in humans (Oren-Benaroya et al., 2007). Furthermore, in humans, peritoneal macrophages migrate specifically to the oviducts. Infertile patients with endometriosis had more peritoneal macrophages than did fertile normal women or infertile women with distal or proximal tubal obstruction (Haney et al., 1983). Therefore, further studies are required to evaluate the hypothesis that decreased MIF expression increases macrophages to contribute to infertility in obese and lean animals.

In conclusion, obese cows had suppressed MIF expression in the ampulla and isthmus of the oviduct, as we had hypothesized, but unexpectedly, MIF expression was also lower in lean cows.

CHAPTER V

(Study 3)

Expression of GMCSF in bovine oviducts during estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases

Abstract

GMCSF is an important promoter of fertilization and early embryogenesis in in vitro. Therefore, in vivo, GMCSF expression in bovine oviducts may be higher when fertilization and early embryogenesis occur. This study tested this hypothesis by comparing GMCSF expression levels between estrus (day 0), post-ovulation (day 3), and luteal phases. Both ampullar and isthmic samples were collected from Japanese Black heifers during estrus (n = 5), post-ovulation (day 3; n = 6), and luteal (days 9 to 12; n = 5) phases. GMCSF mRNA and protein were extracted from the ampullar and isthmic samples, and their levels were measured by real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry was performed on frozen ampullar and isthmic sections using antibodies against GMCSF. GMCSF mRNA and protein expression levels were higher during estrus and post-ovulation phases relative to those observed during the luteal phase (p < 0.05). Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirmed that during all evaluated estrous-cycle phases, the primary site of GMCSF expression in the ampulla and isthmus was the tunica mucosa. Our results revealed that the bovine ampulla and isthmus showed higher GMCSF-expression levels during the estrus phase as compared to the luteal phase. Furthermore, higher GMCSF expression levels were also observed during the post-ovulation phase. Therefore, GMCSF seems as an important factor for fertilization and early embryogenesis also in vivo.

5.1. Introduction

The addition of GMCSF to culture medium improves the proportion of embryos from cows (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997; Hansen et al., 2014), humans (Sjo⁻blom et al., 1999), and pigs (Kwak et. al., 2012) growing to the blastocyst stage and increases post-transfer embryonic survival in mice (Sjo⁻blom et al., 2005; Loureiro et al., 2009). GMCSF improves inner cell mass of the trophectoderm of bovine embryos, enabling their survival in a pluripotent state (Dobbs et al., 2013). Therefore, GMCSF is an important promoter of fertilization and early embryogenesis during *in vitro*. Also, *in vivo*, GMCSF expression in bovine oviducts may be higher when fertilization and early embryogenesis occur. To test whether GMCSF expression in bovine oviducts is higher when fertilization and early embryogenesis occur, we compared GMCSF expression levels during estrus (day 0), post-ovulation (day 3), and luteal phases.

5.2. Materials and methods

5.2.1. Animals and treatments

Post-pubertal Japanese Black heifers (30-month-old) were housed in a free-stall barn. Their daily diet included Italian ryegrass hay (84.2% DM, 2.30 Mcal ME/kg DM, and 13.3% CP) and concentrate (86.6% DM, 3.82 Mcal ME/kg DM, and 21.3% CP), and they were given 23.9 Mcal of ME in average. Water and mineral blocks were provided ad libitum. The absence of diseases, including reproductive disease, was confirmed by daily observation and weekly rectal palpation. The heifers received two intramuscular injections of dinoprost to control their estrus stages. The heifers were sacrificed on day 0 (estrus; n = 5), day 3 (post-ovulation; n = 6), or day 9 to 12 (luteal; n= 5) after ovulation, and the oviducts on the side ipsilateral to ovulation were collected within 5 min. The tissues surrounding the oviduct were carefully removed, and the oviducts were washed with PBS on ice. Half of the ampullae and half of the isthmuses were frozen in liquid nitrogen and preserved at -80°C until use for RNA or protein extraction. The remaining samples were stored in 4% PFA at 4°C for 12 h before being used for immunohistochemistry studies.

5.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

Total RNA was extracted from the frozen ampullar and isthmic samples, using RNA iso Plus, and subsequently treated with ribonuclease-free deoxyribonuclease. The concentration and purity of each RNA sample were evaluated to ensure the A_{260}/A_{280} ratio was in the acceptable range of 1.8 to 2.1. Electrophoresis of total RNA, followed by staining with ethidium bromide, was performed to verify the mRNA quality of all samples, and the 28S:18S ratios were 2:1. We synthesized cDNA from 2 µg RNA from each sample in 20-µL reactions, using random hexamer primers and a high-capacity cDNA reverse-transcription kit.

The expression levels of *GMCSF* and two housekeeping genes, *C2orf29* and *SUZ12*, were measured in duplicate by real-time PCR. Details of the real-time PCRs were described in the previous chapters. The expression of the *GMCSF* gene was normalized to the geometric means of *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression.

5.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for GMCSF

The ampullar or isthmic samples were ground in liquid nitrogen and homogenized using T-PER containing protease inhibitor. The total protein content of each tissue homogenate was estimated using the bicinchoninic acid kit. The extracted samples (20 μ g of total protein) were then loaded onto polyacrylamide gels with a recombinant bovine GMCSF used as a standard (12.5–100 ng/well) for estimating GMCSF concentration in the samples. Details of both sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and western blotting using the same primary antibodies and the same anti- β -actin mouse monoclonal antibody were described in the previous chapters. GMCSF expression was normalized to the expression of β -actin in each sample.

5.2.4. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry and confocal microscopic observation

After storage in 4% PFA at 4°C for 12 h, the tissue blocks were placed in 30% sucrose, which was diluted with PBS until the blocks were infiltrated with sucrose. The blocks were then frozen in Tissue-Tek OCT compound and maintained at -80° C. Next, the blocks were sectioned into 14-µm thick cross-sections using the cryostat and mounted on microscope slides. Briefly, the sections were treated with 0.3% Triton X-100 in PBS for 10 min and blocked with 0.5 mL PBS containing 10% normal goat serum for 1 h. The sections were then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS containing 1 µg/mL of the same anti-GMCSF mouse monoclonal antibody and 0.5% normal goat serum. After overnight treatment with the primary antibody, the sections were washed thoroughly and incubated with a cocktail of fluorochrome-conjugated secondary antibody (4 µg/mL Alexa Fluor 546 goat anti-mouse IgG; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA,

USA) and 1 μ g/mL of 4',6'- diamino-2-phenylindole (DAPI; Wako Pure Chemicals) for 2 h at room temperature. The stained sections were then observed by confocal microscopy (LSM710; Carl Zeiss, Göttingen, Germany). To verify the specificity of the signals, we included several negative-control sections in which the primary antiserum had been omitted or pre-absorbed with 5 nM of the recombinant GMCSF protein described above, or the negative-control mouse IgG had been used instead of the primary antibody.

5.2.5. Statistical analysis

The statistical significance of the differences between the measured values was assessed by one-factor ANOVA, followed by post-hoc comparisons with Fisher's PLSD test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of the estrous-cycle phase (estrus, post-ovulation, or luteal) and the residual.

5.3. Results

The ANOVA revealed an effect (p < 0.05) of the estrous-cycle phase on the amount of GMCSF mRNA in both the ampullar (**Fig. 5.1A**) and isthmic samples (**Fig. 5.1B**) of bovine oviduct. Both the estrus and post-ovulation phases showed higher (p < 0.05) GMCSF mRNA levels in both parts of the oviduct relative to those observed in the luteal phase. There was no significant difference observed between the estrus and post-ovulation phases (p > 0.1).

Western blots showed an immunoreactive protein band with an apparent molecular weight of 26 kDa in all of the ampullar (Fig. 5. 2A) and isthmic samples (Fig. 5. 2B) from bovine oviducts. The ANOVA revealed an effect of the estrous-cycle phase on the amount of GMCSF protein in both samples, with the ampullar (p < 0.05; Fig. 5. 2C) and isthmic (p < 0.05; Fig. 5. 2D) samples showing higher GMCSF expression levels during the estrus and post-ovulation phases as compared to the luteal phase. There was no significant difference between the estrus and post-ovulation phases.

Furthermore, immunohistochemistry results revealed that GMCSF-positive cells were present in the tunica mucosa of both the ampullar (**Fig. 5.3**) and isthmic (**Fig. 5.4**) samples, while a comparatively weak staining was observed in the stroma.



Fig. 5.1. Relative GMCSF mRNA expression (mean \pm SEM) as determined by real-time PCR analysis in (A) ampullar and (B) is thmic sections of bovine oviduct during estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases. Data are normalized to the geometric mean of the expression of two housekeeping genes (*C2orf29* and *SUZ12*). Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (p < 0.05) between phases



Fig. 5.2. Representative GMCSF and β -actin protein bands detected by western blotting with anti-GMCSF or anti- β -actin antibodies in (A) ampullar and (B) isthmic sections of bovine oviducts during the estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases. Levels of GMCSF-protein expression normalized to β -actin expression in (C) ampullar and (D) isthmic sections of bovine oviducts obtained during the estrus, post-ovulation (Post-OV), and luteal phases. Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (p < 0.05) between phases.



Fig. 5.3. Immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of GMCSF-positive cells (red) in the ampullar sections of the bovine oviduct during the (A) estrus, (B) post-ovulation, or (C) luteal phases. The blue color denotes DAPI staining, which was used to show the location of the nucleus of the DNA. Arrows indicate GMCSF-positive cells in the tunica mucosa. Scale bar is 100 μm.



Fig. 5.4. Immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of GMCSF-positive cells (red) in the isthmic sections of the bovine oviduct during the (A) estrus, (B) post-ovulation, or (C) luteal phases. The blue color denotes DAPI staining. Arrows indicate GMCSF-positive cells in the tunica mucosa. Scale bar is 100 μm.

5.4. Discussion

Our results supported the hypothesis that the bovine ampulla and isthmus exhibit higher GMCSF expression levels during the estrus and post-ovulation phases as compared to that during the luteal phase. Here, we observed the GMCSF expression in the tunica mucosa of the bovine oviduct, which was in agreement with a previous report (de Moraes et al., 1999). As previously mentioned, addition of GMCSF to the *in vitro* fertilization process improved the yield of implantation-competent blastocysts in the cow (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997; Loureiro et al., 2009), human (Sjöblom et al., 1999) and pig (Cui et al., 2004; Kwak et al., 2012). Additionally, GMCSF promotes sperm viability and motility (Rodri'guez-Gil et al., 2007). Furthermore, both mouse and human embryos synthesize GMCSF receptor from the time of fertilization through all subsequent stages of blastocyst development (Robertson et al., 2001; Sjoblom et al., 2002). The isthmus is the functional sperm reservoir, and the ampulla is the site for acrosome reactions in ruminants (Hunter, 2005). Therefore, our observations of higher GMCSF-expression levels in the ampulla and isthmus of the bovine oviduct during estrus and post-ovulation phases suggested that GMCSF may play important roles in fertilization and early-stage embryo development also in vivo.

A second potential major GMCSF function in the bovine oviduct may be as a chemokine. GMCSF enhances neutrophil chemotaxis in the human reproductive tract (Shen et al., 2004). The immune-defense activity of the oviduct is very important, because the uterus and oviduct receive pathogens that are present in sperm and seminal plasma (Profet, 1993; Kelly et al., 1997). Moreover, pathogens and endotoxins may enter into the oviduct via the cervix/uterus, peritoneal cavity, and follicular fluid (Mårdh et al., 1981; Hoof 2007; Tang et al., 2013). For example, *Neisseria gonorrhoeae* bacteria may ascend from the endocervix into the uterus and oviducts and induce salpingitis, a major cause of infertility (Westrom and Wolner-Hanssen, 1993). Therefore, the higher GMCSF-expression levels observed in the bovine oviduct during the estrus and post-ovulation phases may be essential to induce immune responses to pathogens

The most probable factor controlling GMCSF expression in bovine oviducts is estradiol, for the following reasons. First, estradiol is important for induction of dramatic cyclic changes in the epithelial lining and the secretory status of the oviduct (Murray et al., 1995). Second, estradiol increases GMCSF production in human keratinocytes (Kanda and Watanabe, 2004) and the endometria of ewes and mice (Robertson et al., 1996; McGuire et al., 2002). Estrogen receptors are present in the mucosal cells of the human oviduct (Lam et al., 2005), and estradiol secreted from the ovary is transferred from the ovarian vein to the oviduct artery via a counter-current transfer system (Hunter, 2005). Therefore, GMCSF expression in the oviduct may be controlled by the level of estrogen secreted from the ovaries, and high levels of estradiol secreted during estrus may enhance GMCSF expression in the bovine oviduct.

This study also revealed high GMCSF-expression levels during the post-ovulation period after the estrus phase, when estradiol concentrations are not high in bovine oviduct and oviductal fluid (Wijayagunawardane et al., 1998; Lamy et al., 2016). Lamy et al. (2016) recently reported that estrone levels in bovine oviductal fluid were moderate during the estrus phase, highest at the post-ovulation phase, and lowest during the luteal phase. Therefore, GMCSF expression in the oviduct may also be controlled by estrone levels.

One previous study evaluating changes in GMCSF expression in bovine oviducts showed similarities in immunoreactive GMCSF-expression levels in the oviducts of Holstein or crossbred beef cows at days 0, 7, and 14 of the estrous cycle (de Moraes et al., 1999). Our results indicated that GMCSF-expression levels were significantly higher during the estrus and post-ovulation phases (day 3) as compared to the luteal phase. One possible explanation for these contradictory results may be the difference in animals. Specifically, differences between heifers or multiparous cows suggests the importance of further studies to clarify the mechanism of GMCSF expression in the bovine oviduct, given that heifers generally exhibit better fertility relative to cows.

In conclusion, bovine ampulla and isthmus showed higher GMCSF-expression levels during the estrus and post-ovulation phases as compared to that during the luteal phase, indicating that GMCSF is important for fertilization and early embryogenesis also *in vivo*.

CHAPTER VI

(Study 4)

Expression of MIF in bovine oviducts during estrus, post-ovulation, and luteal phases

Abstract

The hypothesis that MIF in the bovine oviduct is very important for early embryogenesis has not been well-substantiated. This study was designed to test the hypothesis that bovine oviducts express higher levels of MIF during the post-ovulation phase. Both ampullar and isthmic samples were collected from Japanese Black heifers during estrus (Day 0, n = 5), post-ovulation (Day 3, n = 6), and the luteal (Days 9 to 12, n = 5) phase. MIF mRNA and protein were extracted from the ampullar and isthmic samples and their levels measured by the real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry was performed on frozen ampullar and isthmic sections by using antibodies against MIF. MIF mRNA and protein expression were higher in the post-ovulation phase than they were during estrus and the luteal phase (P <0.05). Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirmed that in all of the estrous cycle phases evaluated, the primary site of MIF expression in the ampulla and isthmus was the tunica mucosa. In conclusion, the bovine ampulla and isthmus showed higher MIF expression in the post-ovulation phase. Further studies are needed to clarify the role of MIF in bovine oviducts.

6.1. Introduction

The oviduct is the first region where the maternal body makes contact with the early embryo and may play an essential role in embryogenesis. The classical view has been that the ampulla of the bovine oviduct is an important site for gamete maturation, fertilization, and development to the 8-cell and 16-cell stage embryo (El-Banna and Hafez, 1970). However, recent studies have reported that the site of fertilization is actually in the vicinity of the ampullary-isthmic junction (Croxatto, 2002; Hunter, 2005). Therefore, it is likely that the embryo spends most of its time in the isthmus prior to entering into uterus, and not in the ampulla. In support of this theory, Maillo et al. (2015) found that most of the non-fertilized oocytes/embryos were located in the isthmus on day 3 after estrus. The oviduct is known to provide growth factors and nutrients via oviductal fluid to promote embryogenesis (Hugentobler et al., 2010; Besenfelder et al., 2012), and the oviduct environment, where the embryos of most mammalian species spend their first 3 days, is known to affect the physiology and metabolism of the embryo (Leese, 1995). The oviduct modifies its activity at different phases of the estrous cycle in order to meet the requirements of the developing embryos (Murray, 1995; Tadokoro et al., 1995; Buhi et al., 2000; Gabler et al., 2001). MIF is an important molecule in the oviduct (Suzuki et al., 1996). Therefore, higher levels of MIF

in the oviduct during post-ovulation may have any important role in creating the optimal environment for embryogenesis. However, the hypothesis that MIF in the bovine oviduct is very important for early embryogenesis has not been well-substantiated.

As mentioned above, the microenvironment of the oviduct changes during the estrous cycle, where optimal functions are controlled by hormonal changes (Wijayagunawardane et al., 1998; Buhi et al., 2000; Buhi, 2002). Estradiol in particular is a very important factor in inducing the dramatic cyclic changes that occur in the epithelial lining as well as in the secretory status of the oviduct (Murray et al., 1995). Estradiol regulates the MIF secretory pathway in the first-trimester during pregnancy in humans (Ietta et al., 2010). MIF expression is also cycle-dependent in the mouse ovary, human and mouse endometrium, and bovine corpus luteum (Suzuki et al,. 1996; Bove et al., 2000; Kats et al., 2005; Lopes et al., 2011). Additionally, estrogen decreases MIF production in the female rat colon (Houdeau et al., 2007). Therefore, MIF expression may also be cycle-dependent in the bovine oviducts.

This study aimed to test the hypothesis that MIF may be more highly expressed in the bovine oviduct during the post-ovulation phase.

6.2. Materials and Methods

6.2.1. Samples

Bovine oviducts samples were collected as written in the chapter V.

6.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

We extracted total RNA, and synthesized cDNA from 2 μ g RNA from each sample as written in the chapter V.

The expression levels of *MIF*, *C2orf29*, and *SUZ12* were measured in duplicate by real-time PCR. Details of the real-time PCRs were described in the chapter IV. The expression of the *MIF* gene was normalized to the geometric means of *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression.

6.2.3. Protein extraction and western blotting for MIF

We extracted total protein from each sample as written in the chapter V. The extracted samples (30 μ g of total protein) were used for western blotting using the same protocol written in the chapter IV. The expression of MIF was normalized to the expression of β -actin in each sample.

6.2.4. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry and confocal microscopic observation

We prepared tissue samples and stained for fluorescent immunohistochemistry using the same protocol written in the chapter IV.

6.2.5. Statistical analysis

The statistical significance of the differences in the measured values was assessed by one-factor ANOVA followed by post-hoc comparisons with Fisher's PLSD test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of the phase of the estrous cycle (estrus, post-ovulation, or luteal) and the residual.

6.3. Results

6.3.1. MIF mRNA in the bovine oviduct

The ANOVA revealed an effect of estrous cycle phase on the quantity of *MIF* mRNA in both the ampullar (**Fig. 6.1A**) and isthmic samples (**Fig. 6.1B**) from bovine oviducts (P < 0.05). MIF mRNA expression was observed in all three phases of the estrous cycle; however, the post-ovulation phase showed higher MIF mRNA levels in both parts of the oviduct than the estrus and luteal phase (P < 0.05).

6.3.2. MIF protein in the bovine oviduct

Western blots showed an immunoreactive protein band with an apparent molecular weight of 12.5 kDa in all ampullar (**Fig. 6. 2A**) and isthmic samples (**Fig. 6. 2B**) from bovine oviducts. The ANOVA revealed an effect of estrous cycle phase on the quantity of MIF protein from both types of tissue, with the ampullar (P < 0.05; **Fig. 6. 2D**) and isthmic (P < 0.05; **Fig. 6. 2D**) samples showing higher MIF expression levels during the post-ovulation phase than during estrus and the luteal phase.



Fig 6.1. Relative MIF mRNA expression (mean \pm SEM), as determined by real-time PCR analysis of ampullar (A) and isthmic (B) sections of bovine oviduct during estrus (n=5), post-ovulation (n=6), and the luteal (n=5) phase. Data are normalized to the geometric mean of the expression of two housekeeping genes, namely, *C2orf29* and *SUZ12*. Letters (a *vs*. b) indicate differences (P < 0.05) among the phases.



Fig 6.2. Representative MIF and β -actin protein bands detected by western blotting. (A-B) Detection with anti-MIF or anti- β -actin antibodies in ampullar (A) and isthmic (B) sections of bovine oviduct during estrus (n=5), post-ovulation (n=6), and the luteal (n=5) phase. (C-D) Relationship of MIF protein expression normalized to β -actin in ampullar (C) and isthmic (D) sections of bovine oviduct obtained during estrus, post-ovulation (Post-OV), and the luteal phase. Letters (a *vs.* b) indicate differences (*P* < 0.05) among the phases.

6.3.3. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry

MIF-positive cells were observed in the tunica mucosa of both ampullar (Fig.

6.3) and isthmic (Fig. 6.4) samples.



Fig 6.3. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of MIF-positive cells (red) in ampullar sections of the bovine oviduct during estrus (A), post-ovulation (B), and the luteal (C) phase. The blue color is DAPI. Arrows indicate the positive cells in the tunica mucosa. Scale bar is 100 μm.



Fig 6.4. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry confirmed the presence of MIF-positive cells (red) in isthmic sections of the bovine oviduct during estrus (A), post-ovulation, (B), and the luteal (C) phase. The blue color is DAPI. Arrows indicate the positive cells in the tunica mucosa. Scale bar is 100 μm.
6.4. Discussion

MIF in the bovine oviduct may be very important for early embryogenesis, but this hypothesis does not have substantial support. The present study revealed that MIF mRNA and protein expression in the oviduct was higher during the post-ovulation phase than during estrus and luteal phase.

The first major potential function of MIF in the oviduct may be as a growth factor for sperm, oocytes, and embryos. In agreement with a previous study in mice (Suzuki et al., 1996), the present study confirmed the expression of MIF in the tunica mucosa of the bovine oviduct. As mentioned previously, the intraperitoneal injection of recombinant MIF the day after mating enhances the pregnancy rate in mice (Bondza et al., 2008). MIF at the optimal concentration promotes sperm capacitation in vitro, whereas low or excess levels of MIF are inhibitory (Carli et al., 2007). Furthermore, the key role of MIF in establishing pregnancy has been previously reported in the ovary, uterus, placenta, and corpus luteum (Suzuki et al., 1996; Bove et al., 2000; Kats et al., 2005; Faria et al., 2010; Lopes et al., 2011; Paulesu et al., 2012). Additionally, decreased MIF levels in maternal serum are known to cause first-trimester miscarriages in humans (Yamada et al., 2003). Nevertheless, further studies are required to clarify any role of the higher MIF levels observed in the bovine isthmus for embryogenesis during the post-ovulation phase.

A second potential major function of MIF in the oviduct may be as a cytokine. For instance, MIF is known to promote the host's responses to infection and contributes to cell-mediated immunity (Weiser et al., 1991; Calandra et al., 1998; Bucala and Shachar, 2014). Immune responses of the oviduct are vital as the uterus and oviduct are subject to pathogens that are present in the sperm and seminal plasma (Profet, 1993; Kelly et al., 1997; Quale, 2002). Moreover, pathogens and endotoxins may enter into the oviduct via the cervix/uterus, peritoneal cavity, and follicular fluid (Mårdh et al., 1981; Herath et al., 2007; Hoof, 2007; Tang et al., 2013). For example, Chlamvdia trachomatis infections move upwards from the vagina or cervix to the oviduct, damaging the oviduct and inducing infertility in humans, guinea pigs, and mice (de Jonge et al., 2011; Donati et al., 2015; Hafner, 2015). Research shows that the oviducts of amphibians also have immunologic defenses against pathogens (Jantra et al., 2011). A study in humans demonstrated that elevated MIF levels reduced infection in placental explants, whereas the lack of MIF upregulation resulted in a higher susceptibility to infection (de Oliveira Gomes et al., 2011). Although these studies support a defensive role for MIF, further studies are needed to clarify the immunological role of increased MIF expression observed in the bovine oviduct during the post-ovulation phase.

The site of fertilization is near the ampullary-isthmic junction (Croxatto, 2002;

Hunter, 2005), and embryos are predominantly observed in the isthmus at 3 days post-estrus (Maillo et al., 2015). The present study revealed that MIF is expressed in both the ampulla and the isthmus. In the fallopian tubes, the ampulla has alternating propulsive forces towards and away from the uterus at the mid-follicular phase; however, ipsilateral transport to the ovary increases with increasing follicular diameter at the time of ovulation (Wildt et al., 1998). Furthermore, it has been observed that pregnancy rates after intercourse are higher in those women who demonstrate ipsilateral transport, as opposed to those who fail to show lateralization (Wildt et al., 1998). MIF induces vasoconstriction of the pulmonary artery in rats (Zhang et al., 2012). Therefore, further studies are required to clarify any relationship between MIF and force within the bovine oviduct.

Previous studies have revealed that MIF appears to be hormonally regulated. For instance, estrogen decreases MIF production in the colon of female rats (Houdeau et al., 2007), and has also been shown to decrease MIF expression to promote wound healing in humans and mice (Ashcroft et al., 2003; Hardman et al., 2005). In humans, the concentration of estradiol in the plasma is negatively correlated with the concentration of MIF in the plasma (Aloisi et al., 2005). Furthermore, estradiol has been shown to downregulate the MIF secretory pathway in the human placenta (Ietta et al., 2010).

Receptors for estrogen are present in the mucosal cells of the human oviduct (Lam et al., 2005), and it is well known that estradiol secreted from the ovary is transferred from the ovarian vein to the oviduct artery via a counter-current transfer system (Hunter, 2005). Therefore, MIF expression in the oviduct may be controlled by the level of estrogen secreted from the ovaries, where high levels of estradiol during estrus may downregulate MIF expression in the bovine oviduct.

Interestingly, the tunica mucosa of the porcine oviduct expresses luteinizing hormone (LH) receptors (Gawronska et al., 1999), while MIF expression in granulosa cells is increased by human chorionic gonadotropin (Wada et al., 1999). On day 3 after ovulation, when blood concentrations of estradiol and progesterone are low, pulsatile LH secretion is activated in heifers (Kadokawa and Yamada, 1999). Therefore, LH may be another factor that controls MIF expression in the bovine oviduct.

In a recent study by Maillo et al. (2015), RNA sequencing revealed 278 differentially expressed genes (from a total of 24,557 listed genes) in the ipsilateral oviduct with multiple embryos transferred by endoscopy on day 1.5 post-estrus. Although MIF was listed among the 24,557 genes expressed in the isthmus on day 3, its expression did not change significantly by the endoscopical transfer of multiple embryos into the oviduct. Schmaltz-Panneau et al., (2014) utilized microarray and an *in* *vitro* co-culture system of bovine oviduct epithelial cells with early bovine embryos to show that the expression of 11 genes was increased by the presence of embryos and had a major impact on the antiviral and immune response. However, MIF was not listed among the 11 genes. Our experimental design did not use artificial insemination or endoscopical transfer of zygotes into the oviduct. Therefore, further studies should explore whether MIF is an important protein in oviducts.

The current study found a significant effect of the estrous cycle phase on MIF mRNA and protein expression in both ampullae and isthmuses. However, we also found large individual differences in each group, suggesting other factors may control MIF expression in oviducts. For example, reported factors controlling MIF expression in muscle and adipose tissues include glucose uptake, glycolysis, insulin, and insulin resistance (Atsumi et al., 2007; Benigni et al., 2000; Toso et al., 2008; Sakaue et al., 1999). Plasma MIF concentrations may increase with age, parity, and undefined factors in healthy Japanese Black cows (Koizumi et al., 2016). Therefore, factors not measured in this study may explain the large individual differences.

In conclusion, bovine ampullae and isthmuses showed the highest levels of MIF expression during the post-ovulation phase. Further studies should be conducted to explore and clarify the role(s) of MIF in bovine oviducts.

CHAPTER VII

(Study 5)

Effect of insulin on GMCSF expression in BOECs

Abstract

This study aimed to evaluate the effect of insulin on GMCSF expression level in BOECs. In first, we confirmed expression of insulin receptor in the tunica mucosa of both ampulla and isthmus parts of oviduct utilizing fluorescent immunohistochemistry. In next, both ampullar and isthmic BOECs from Japanese Black heifers were prepared, cultured, and passage. Then, BOECs were cultured until 70% confluency, and insulin (final concentrations were 0, 1, 20, and 5000 ng/mL) were added to the medium for culture for 24 hours. GMCSF mRNA and protein were measured by real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry was performed on BOECs from either ampullar or isthmic sections using one of antibody against cytokeratin, vimentin, insulin receptor, or GMCSF. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry showed that all of the cultured cells were cytokeratin-positive and vimentin-negative, thus, all of the cultured cells were verified as epithelial cells. Also the cultured BOECs expressed both insulin receptor and GMCSF. GMCSF mRNA and protein expression levels were higher in BOECs treated with 20 ng/mL insulin than BOECs treated with 0, 1 or 5000 ng/mL insulin (p < 0.05). In conclusion, moderate level of insulin stimulated GMCSF expression in the cultured BOECs, whereas low or excess insulin had no

stimulation, suggesting insulin may regulate GMCSF expression level in bovine oviduct

also *in vivo*.

7.1. Introduction

High blood insulin concentration was observed in the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than those observed in lean and normal heifers (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Therefore, the present study aimed to investigate (1) the expression of insulin receptor in oviduct tissues and cultured BOECs, and (2) the effect of insulin on GMCSF expression level in cultured BOECs.

7.2. Materials and methods

7.2.1. Preparation and culture of BOECs

We established culture system of BOECs as following. Oviducts were obtained from Japanese Black heifers and put into tube containing 25 mM HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) containing 10 mM glucose with 100 IU/mL penicillin (Nacalai Tesque, Inc., Kyoto, Japan) and 100 µg/mL streptomycin (Nacalai Tesque), and the tube were transported in 37°C hot water in thermos from the local slaughterhouse to the laboratory. The ampulla and isthmic part of oviduct were separated from surrounding tissues in room temperature. The luminal wall of each ampulla or isthmus part was washed five times with 1 ml of sterile DMEM/F12 medium (12400-024, Thermo Fisher) containing 0.1% (wt/vol) Bovine serum albumin (BSA; Wako Pure Chemicals), 100 IU/ml penicillin and 100µg/ml streptomycin. Then ampulla or isthmus was filled with 1mg/ml collagenase (Wako Pure Chemicals) dissolved in DMEM/F12 medium containing 0.1% BSA, 100 IU/ml penicillin and 100µg/ml streptomycin to incubate at 38 °C for 1 hr. After 1 h, each ampulla or isthmus was squeezed one into a 15ml-tube respectively in order to pool epithelial cells of each heifer (volume were 1 ml of isthmus cells or 1.5 ml of ampulla cells). The cell suspension was diluted in 3ml of DMEM/F12, and then the

dissociated epithelial cells were filtered (200 µm; Filcon N cup, 2-7209-06, Asone, Osaka, Japan) to remove undissociated tissue fragments. The filtrates were washed by centrifugation (180 g for 10 min at 20°C) with 10 ml tris-buffered ammonium chloride (pH 7.5) to remove hemocytes. Then, the cells were washed twice with 10ml DMEM/F12 supplemented with 0.1% (w/v) BSA, 100 IU/ml penicillin, and 100µg/mL streptomycin. After the washing, the cells were counted using cell-counter (Model TC20, Bio-Rad). Cell viability was >95% as assessed by 0.5% trypan blue dye exclusion. The final pellets of the epithelial cells were resuspended in about 3ml of DMEM/Ham's F-12 with 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum (FBS; Gibco), 20 mg/ml gentamicin (Sigma-Aldrich), and 2 µg/ml amphotericin B (Gibco). Then, 3 ml of cell suspension (at a density of 0.33×10^5 cells/ml; total was 10^5 per ampulla or isthmus) were seeded into one well of 6-well culture dishes (Thermo Scientific) and cultured at 38.5°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ and 95% air. Because the epithelial cells attached 24–48 h after plating, the medium in the epithelial cell culture was replaced 48 h after seeding. The medium was changed further every 2 days after until cell growth reached 70 to 80% confluency, usually on 6 days after the beginning of culture.

For passage, the cells were treated with trypsin as following. The cells in the culture plates were washed with 3 ml PBS twice. After washing, cells were treated with

0.6ml of 0.25% trypsin and 0.02 % EDTA in PBS for about 3 min to remove cells from the plate. The obtained cells were washed twice with 10 ml DMEM/F12 containing 10% FBS, 100 IU/ml penicillin, and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin. Then, the cells were re-suspended in 6 to 8 ml of DMEM/F12 containing 10% FBS, 100 IU/ml penicillin, and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin (at a density of 1.0 ×10⁵ cells/ml; total was 6 to 8 × 10⁵ per ampulla or isthmus).

7.2.2. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry

We evaluated expression of insulin receptor in bovine oviduct tissues obtained from Japanese Black heifers (n = 5, 26 months of age) utilizing fluorescent immunocytochemistry by incubation with an anti-insulin receptor antibody (1:1000; Thermo Scientific) for 2 h at room temperature, and incubation with $4\mu g/mL$ Alexa Fluor 546 goat anti-mouse IgG and $1\mu g/mL$ DAPI for 2 h at room temperature.

Oviducts as ipsilateral side to the corpus luteum were obtained from Japanese Black heifers (n = 5, 26 months of age, at luteal phase) for cell culture. The BOECs were prepared and cultured as the protocol written previously, and then treated with trypsin for passage. The 150 µl cell suspensions (at a density of 1.0×10^5 cells/ml) per lane was cultured using a microscopy chamber (µ-Slide VI 0.4, Ibidi, Planegg, Germany) for 3 days. Cells attached to the bottom of the microscopy chamber were treated with 4% PFA in PBS for 3 min. Also CellCover (ANACYTE Laboratories UG, Kuhreder, Hamburg) was used for fixation cells instead of 4% PFA for 3 min to verify the location of insulin receptor on cell-surface of BOECs. After washing, the cells were treated with Triton X-100 for 3 min. Then the cells were treated with PBS containing 10% normal goat serum for blocking for 30 min, and they were incubated with either anti-cytokeratin antibody (1:600; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA), anti-vimentin antibody (1:1000; Sigma-Aldrich), the same anti-GMCSF mouse monoclonal antibody used in chapter III (1:1000), or the same anti-insulin receptor antibody used for the tissue in this chapter (1:1000; Thermo Scientific) for 2 h at room temperature. Epithelial cells are cytokeratin-positive and vimentin- negative (Yamamoto et al., 2014). Thus, fluorescent immunohistochemistry with either anti-cytokeratin mouse monoclonal antibody or anti-vimentin mouse monoclonal antibody were used in order to confirm the purity of epithelial cells among the cultured cells. After the primary antibody reaction, cells were incubated with 4µg/mL Alexa Fluor 546 goat anti-mouse IgG and 1µg/mL DAPI for 2 h at room temperature. The stained cells were then observed by confocal microscopy and fluorescence microscopic images and DIC images were obtained as single plane. To verify the specificity of the signals, several negative controls were included in which the primary antiserum had been omitted or pre-absorbed with 5 nM

antigen peptide or in which the normal mouse IgG had been used instead of the primary antibody.

7.2.3. Culture to evaluate effect of insulin on GMCSF expression in the BOECs

Oviducts as ipsilateral side to the corpus luteum were obtained from Japanese Black heifers (n = 5, 26 months of age, at luteal phase) for cell culture. The BOECs were prepared and cultured as the protocol written previously, then treated with trypsin for passage. Then, 1.5 ml of cell suspension (at a density of 1.0×10^5 cells/ml) were seeded into 12-well culture plates to culture at 38.5°C in 5% CO2 and 95% air. The medium was changed every 48 h until the BOEC monolayer reached 70 to 80% confluency (9 or 10 days after starting the culture; 3 or 4 days after passage).

In order to evaluate the effect of insulin on GMCSF expression, medium was replaced by insulin solution (final concentration of insulin were 0, 1, 20, 5000 ng/mL) dissolved in DMEM/Ham's F-12 containing 10% FBS, 100 IU/mL penicillin, and 100μ g/mL streptomycin to culture for 24 h. After 24 h of culture, medium was removed and remaining cells were washed with PBS 3 times, then, RNA or protein were extracted from the cells.

7.2.4. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

Total RNA was extracted from the each well containing cultured ampullar and isthmic BOECs, using 300 μ l of RNA iso Plus according to the manufacturer's protocol but with a slight modification, namely, the addition of 3 μ L of high molecular weight acrylamide polymer solution (Ethachinmate, Nippon Gene, Tokyo, Japan) as a carrier solution for isopropyl alcohol precipitation of RNA. The concentration and purity of each RNA sample were evaluated using the A260/A280 ratio. The cDNA was synthesized from 2 μ g of RNA from each sample in 20- μ L reactions with random hexamer primers, by using a ReverTra Ace qPCR RT Master Mix (Toyobo, Tokyo, Japan).

The expression levels of *GMCSF*, *C2orf29*, and *SUZ12* were measured by real-time PCRs. The expression of the *GMCSF* gene was normalized to the geometric means of *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression.

7.2.5. Protein extraction for western blotting

Total protein was extracted from the each well containing cultured ampullar and isthmic BOECs using 200µl of Tper containing protease inhibitor. The same western blotting method mentioned in the chapter III was used to measure GMCSF protein expression.

7.2.6. Statistical analysis

The statistical significance of the differences between the measured values was assessed by one-factor ANOVA followed by Fisher's PLSD test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of different insulin concentration and the residual.

7.2. Results

Immunohistochemistry confirmed the expression of insulin receptor in the ampullar (Fig. 7.1A) and isthmic (Fig. 7. 1B) tissues of bovine oviduct, especially strong expression was observed in tunica mucosa.

The purity of the epithelial cells was verified by the presence of cytokeratin (**Fig. 7.2A and Fig. 7.3A**) and absence of vimentin (**Fig. 7.2B and Fig. 7.3B**) in all of the cells prepared from ampullar or isthmic sections of bovine oviduct, respectively.

Immunohistochemistry after fixing by 4% PFA showed that all of the cultured BOECs prepared from ampulla (**Fig. 7.4A**) or isthmus (**Fig. 7.4B**) expressed insulin receptor in the cytoplasm. Also immunohistochemistry after fixing by CellCover showed all of the cultured BOECs prepared from ampulla (**Fig. 7.5A**) or isthmus (**Fig. 7.5B**) expressed insulin receptor on the cell-surface.

Immunohistochemistry showed that all of the cultured BOECs prepared from ampulla (Fig. 7. 6A) or isthmus (Fig. 7. 6B) expressed GMCSF.

ANOVA revealed an effect (p < 0.05) of the different insulin concentration on the GMCSF mRNA and protein expression in BOECs from the ampullar (**Fig. 7.7A** and **Fig. 7.8A**) and isthmic (**Fig. 7.7B** and **7.8B**) sections of bovine oviducts, respectively. BOECs treated with 20 ng/mL insulin showed higher (p < 0.05) GMCSF mRNA and protein expression in both parts of the oviduct than the BOECs treated with 0, 1 and 5000ng/mL insulin.



Fig. 7.1. Immunohistochemistry confirmed that the ampulla (**A**) and isthmus (**B**) expressed insulin receptor (InsR). The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining, which was used to show the location of the DNA in nucleus. The red color in center pictures denotes insulin receptor staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate insulin receptor positive cells in the tunica mucosa. Scale bar is 100 μm.



Fig. 7.2. Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells prepared from ampulla were cytokeratin-positive (A) and vimentin-negative (B). The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes cytokeratin or vimentin staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate cytokeratin positive cells. Scale bar is 50 μ m.



Fig. 7.3. Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells prepared from isthmus were cytokeratin-positive (A) and vimentin-negative (B). The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes cytokeratin or vimentin staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate cytokeratin positive cells. Scale bar is 50 μ m.

(A) Ampulla



Fig. 7.4. Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells (fixed by 4% PFA) prepared from ampulla (A) or isthmus (B) expressed insulin receptor (InsR). The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes insulin receptor staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate insulin receptor positive cells. Scale bar is 20 μm.

(A) Ampulla



Fig. 7.5. Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells (fixed by CellCover) prepared from ampulla (A) or isthmus (B) expressed insulin receptor (InsR). The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes insulin receptor staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate insulin receptor positive cells. Scale bar is 50 μm.

(A) Ampulla



Fig. 7.6. Immunohistochemistry confirmed all of the cultured cells prepared from ampulla (A) or isthmus (B) expressed GMCSF. The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes GMCSF staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate GMCSF positive cells. Scale bar is 50 μm.



Fig. 7.7. The effect of insulin on the relative GMCSF mRNA expression (mean \pm SEM) in BOECs prepared from (A) ampulla and (B) isthmus. Data are normalized to the geometric mean of the expression of two housekeeping genes (*C2orf29* and *SUZ12*). Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (p < 0.05) between treatments.



Fig. 7.8. The effect of insulin on the GMCSF protein expression (mean \pm SEM) in BOECs prepared from (A) ampulla and (B) is thmus. Data are normalized to the expression of β -actin genes. Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (p < 0.05) between treatments.

7.3. Discussion

The present study revealed that both tunica mucosa in tissue and cultured BOECs expressed insulin receptor as well as GMCSF. Furthermore, insulin, especially at the middle level of concentration, stimulated GMCSF expression. Insulin is the most important hormone in the regulation of blood glucose concentrations. The obese heifers which produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than lean and normal heifers had high insulin concentration in blood (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Therefore, these results suggested that appropriate concentration of insulin stimulates GMCSF expression, however, excess insulin have no stimulation for GMCSF expression, in tunica mucosa via insulin receptor.

This study used the same concentration of insulin used in the previous study for cultured BOECs (Palma-Vera et al., 2014), but we need to note that the lowest concentration approximated the physiological level present in bovine plasma [1 ng/mL; (Sternbauer and Luthman, 2002)].

We conclude that BOECs treated with moderate insulin increased, whereas excess insulin have no stimulation for GMCSF expression level, suggesting that insulin regulates GMCSF expression level in tunica mucosa of bovine oviduct *in vivo*.

CHAPTER VIII

(Study 6)

Effect of insulin on MIF expression in BOECs

Abstract

Insulin stimulated GMCSF expression in the cultured BOECs in chapter 7. Therefore, this study evaluated the effect of insulin on MIF expression level in cultured BOECs. Both ampullar and isthmic epithelial cells were collected from the oviducts of Japanese Black heifers. After preparation and passage, BOECs were cultured until 70% confluency, and then insulin (final concentrations were 0, 1, 20, and 5000 ng/mL) were added to the medium for culture for 24 hours. MIF mRNA and protein were measured by real-time PCR and western blot, respectively. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry was performed on BOECs from either ampullar or isthmic sections using antibodies against MIF. Fluorescent immunohistochemistry showed that all of the cultured cells were MIF-positive. The insulin, especially at middle level, stimulated MIF expression in the cultured BOECs. Therefore, these results suggested that insulin may regulate MIF expression in bovine oviduct *in vivo*.

8.1. Introduction

Higher blood insulin concentration was observed in the obese heifers produced fewer excellent-grade embryos than those observed in lean and normal heifers (Kadokawa et al., 2008). Insulin stimulated GMCSF expression in the cultured BOECs in chapter VII. Therefore, this study evaluated the effect of insulin on MIF expression level in cultured BOECs.

8.2. Materials and methods

8.2.1. Cultuer of BOECs and fluoresecent immunohistochemistry for MIF

Oviducts as ipsilateral side to the corpus luteum were obtained from Japanese Black heifers (n = 5, 26 months of age, at luteal phase) for cell culture. The BOECs were prepared and cultured as the protocol written previously, then treated with trypsin for passage.

The 150 μ l cell suspension (at a density of 1.0×10^5 cells/ml) per lane was cultured using the μ -Slide VI 0.4 for 3 days for fluoresecent immunohistochemistry using the same protocol written in the chapter VII and anti-MIF anitibody (1:1000).

Also 1.5 ml of cell suspension (at a density of 1.0×10^5 cells/ml) were seeded into 12-well culture plates to culture at 38.5°C in 5% CO2 and 95% air. The medium was changed every 48 h until the BOEC monolayer reached 70 to 80% confluency (9 or 10 days after starting the culture; 3 or 4 day after the passage).

8.2.2. RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis, and real-time PCR

Total RNA was extracted from the BOECs of ampullar and isthmic using the same method written in the chapter VII. The expression levels of *MIF*, *C2orf29*, and *SUZ12* were measured by real-time PCRs. The expression of the *MIF* gene was normalized to the geometric means of *C2orf29* and *SUZ12* expression.

8.2.3. Protein extraction for western blotting

Total protein was extracted from the each well containing cultured ampullar and isthmic BOECs using T-PER containing protease inhibitor. The same western blotting method used in the chapter III was used to measure MIF protein expression.

8.2.4. Statistical analysis

The statistical significance of the differences between the measured values was assessed by one-factor ANOVA followed by post-hoc comparisons with Fisher's PLSD test using a model consisting of variance from the effect of different insulin concentration and the residual.

8.3. Results

Immunohistochemistry results revealed that all of the BOECs were MIF positive prepared from both ampulla (Fig. 8. 1A) and isthmus (Fig. 8. 2B).

ANOVA revealed an effect (p < 0.05) of the different insulin concentration on the MIF mRNA and protein expression in BOECs prepared from the ampulla (**Fig. 8.2A and 8.3A**) or isthmus (**Fig. 8.2B and 8.3B**), respectively. The BOECs treated with 20 ng/mL insulin showed higher (P < 0.05) MIF mRNA and protein expression in both parts of the oviduct than BOECs treated with 0 or 5000 ng/mL insulin.



Fig. 8.1. Immunohistochemistry confirmed that all of the cultured cells prepared from ampulla (A) or isthmus (B) expressed MIF. The blue color in left pictures denotes DAPI staining. The red color in center pictures denotes insulin receptor staining. The right pictures show the merge. Arrows indicate MIF positive cells. Scale bar is 50 μm.



Fig. 8.2. The effect of insulin on the relative MIF mRNA expression (mean \pm SEM) in BOECs prepared from (A) ampulla and (B) isthmus. Data are normalized to the geometric mean of the expression of two housekeeping genes (*C2orf29* and *SUZ12*). Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (P < 0.05) between treatments.



Fig. 8.3. The effect of insulin on MIF protein expression (mean \pm SEM) in BOECs prepared from (A) ampulla and (B) is thmus. Data are normalized to the expression of β -actin gene. Letters (a vs. b) indicate differences (P < 0.05) between treatments.
8.4. Discussion

This study clarified that insulin stimulate MIF expression in the cultured BOECs. Cells targeted by insulin, including myocytes (Benigni et al., 2000) and adipocytes (Sakaue et al., 1999; Atsumi et al., 2007), produce MIF in order to regulate glucose uptake and glycolysis. Therefore, the present data suggested that insulin control MIF expression in oviduct to regulate glucose uptake and glycolysis by early embryo.

The highest concentration of insulin showed the weaker stimulation of MIF expression in BOECs. Insulin-resistant adipocytes have decreased MIF expression even in the presence of excess insulin *in vivo* (Sakaue et al., 1999). Thus, the high insulin dose may induce insulin resistance in BOECs.

We conclude that insulin, especially at the middle concentration, stimulate MIF expression in the cultured BOECs, suggesting insulin's role to regulate MIF expression level in bovine oviduct *in vivo*.

CHAPTER IX

General Discussion and Conclusion

9.1. General Discussion

In the study of Chapter III, we observed lower expression of GMCSF in the ampullae of obese cows. In accordance with previous studies (Zhao and Chegini, 1994; de Moraes et al., 1999), the immunoreactive GMCSF was localized to the tunica mucosa in the ampullae and isthmuses. The suppressed GMCSF expression in the ampullae of obese cows suggested decreased expression in the tunica mucosa. The tunica mucosa is the layer producing oviductal fluid for gamete transport and maturation, fertilization, and early embryo development in various animals including bovine (Leese et al., 2001; Cebrian-Serrano et al., 2013). The GMCSF positive cells are most likely the main source of GMCSF to bind with the GMCSF receptors in early-stage embryos (Robertson et al., 2001). Therefore, our present data suggested that GMCSF may be a key molecular link between maternal nutritional status and early embryogenesis in the oviduct, and decreased GMCSF in the ampulla of obese females might be an important inhibiting factor for embryogenesis.

Oviduct may have another molecular link, because genetically GMCSF deficient female mice produce normal size litter (Hamilton et al., 2012). MIF may be such a molecule, promoting functions for sperm, ovum, and early-stage embryos in the oviducts according to the maternal nutritional condition. In Chapter IV, we conducted another experiment and the data revealed that MIF expression was lower in the ampulla and isthmus of obese cows, as predicted, but unexpectedly, was also lower in lean cows. Immunohistochemistry showed that MIF was also localized in the tunica mucosa of the ampulla and isthmus of oviduct. The suppressed levels of MIF in the ampullae and isthmuses of obese and lean cows therefore suggested that MIF gene expression is

decreased in the tunica mucosa and may be one reason for decreased embryo development in obese heifers (Kadokawa et al., 2008).

As previously mentioned, addition of GMCSF to the in vitro fertilization process improve the yield of implantation-competent blastocysts in the cow (de Moraes and Hansen, 1997), human (Sjöblom et al, 1999), and pig (Kwak et al., 2012). GMCSF promotes sperm viability and motility (Rodri'guez-Gil et al., 2007). Also MIF at the optimal concentration promotes sperm capacitation in vitro, whereas low or excess levels of MIF are inhibitory (Carli et al., 2007). Decreased MIF levels in maternal serum are known to cause first-trimester miscarriages in humans (Yamada et al., 2003). Therefore, it is important to verify the expression level of GMCSF or MIF in the bovine oviducts during post-ovulation phase (Day 3) when fertilized ovum is present. Our results in Chapter V revealed that the bovine ampullae and isthmuses expressed higher GMCSF expression during the estrus and post-ovulation phases as compared to that during the luteal phase. In Chapter VI, our data revealed that MIF mRNA and protein expression in the bovine oviduct was higher during the post-ovulation phase than during estrus and the luteal phase. Therefore, the higher GMCSF or MIF levels in the ampulla and isthmus during the post-ovulation phase suggested that GMCSF and MIF play important roles in fertilization and early-stage embryo development also in vivo.

To clarify the mechanisms, we conducted other experiments using insulin in the cultured BOECs in Chapter VII and VIII. In first, we confirmed the expression of insulin receptor in the tunica mucosa by fluorescent immunohistochemistry. Our results showed that moderate insulin supplementation (20 ng/mL) increased, whereas excess insulin (5000 ng/mL) had no stimulation for GMCSF and MIF expressions in the

cultured BOECs. Our results suggested that insulin may regulate GMCSF and MIF expression in bovine oviduct *in vivo*. Therefore, the increased insulin in obese cows may suppress expression of GMCSF and MIF that may be the reason of suppressed fertility and embryogenesis in oviducts.

We could not deny the possibility that other metabolic hormones may control GMCSF and MIF expression. For example, IGF1 stimulates and leptin inhibits estradiol secretion from bovine granulosa cells (Armstrong et al., 2003; Scaramuzzi et al., 2010). Also this thesis study could not deny the possibility that IGF1 and IGF1 receptor may be more important than insulin and insulin receptor, and insulin used in the chapters VII and VIII may be activated IGF1 receptor, not insulin receptor, to increase GMCSF and MIF expression in the cultured BOECs. However, to the date, it was impossible to obtain neither insulin receptor-specific antagonist nor IGF1 receptor-specific antagonist. We could obtain only antagonist for both insulin and IGF1 receptors, BMS754807. Also cytoplasmic pathways to control GMCSF or MIF expression were remained to be clarified.

9.2. Conclusion

This thesis studies have clarified that GMCSF and MIF expression is increased in bovine oviducts during the post-ovulation phase when embryo presents in oviduct, but GMCSF and MIF expression is suppressed in the obese cows compared to the normal or lean cows probably because of high insulin concentration in blood.

References

- Abe H, Hoshi H. Morphometric and ultrastructural changes in ciliated cells of the oviductal epithelium in prolific Chinese Meishan and Large White pigs during the oestrous cycle. *Reprod Dom Anim* 2008; 43: 66–73.
- Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries Research Council Secretariat. Nutrition requirement. In 'Japanese Feeding Standard for Beef Cattle'. (Eds. Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries.) 2008; pp. 31–48. (Central Association of Livestock Industry, Tokyo, Japan)
- Akoum A, Metz CN, Morin M. Marked increase in macrophage migration inhibitory factor synthesis and secretion in human endometrial cells in response to human chorionic gonadotropin hormone. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2005; 90: 2904–2910.
- Aloisi AM, Pari G, Ceccarelli I, Vecchi I, Ietta F, Lodi L, Paulesu L. Gender-related effects of chronic non-malignant pain and opioid therapy on plasma levels of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF). *Pain* 115, 142–151.
- Arcuri F, Ricci C, Ietta F, Cintorino M, Tripodi SA, Cetin I, Garzia E, Schatz F, Klemi P, Santopietro R, Paulesu L. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor in the human endometrium: expression and localization during the menstrual cycle and early pregnancy. *Biol Reprod* 2001; 64: 1200-1205.
- Armstrong DG, Gong JG, Webb R. Interactions between nutrition and ovarian activity in cattle: physiological, cellular and molecular mechanisms. *Reprod Suppl* 2003; 61: 403-414.
- Ashcroft GS, Mills SJ, Lei K. Estrogen modulates cutaneous wound healing by downregulating macrophage migration inhibitory factor. *J Clin Invest* 2003; 111: 1309–1318.
- Atsumi T, Cho Y R, Leng L. The proinflammatory cytokine macrophage migration inhibitory factor regulates glucose metabolism during systemic inflammation. J Immunol 2007; 179: 5399–5406.
- Avci ME, Şanlıkan F, Çelik M, Avcı A, Kocaer M, Göçmen A. Effects of maternal

- obesity on antenatal, perinatal and neonatal outcomes. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med* 2015; 28: 2080-2083.
- Bahramian N, Ostergren-Lundén G, Bondjers G, Olsson U. Fatty acids induce increased granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor secretion through protein kinase C-activation in THP-1 macrophages. *Lipids* 2004; 39: 243-249.
- Benigni F, Atsumi T, CalandraT, Metz C, Echtenacher B, Peng T, Bucala R. The proinflammatory mediator macrophage migration inhibitory factor induces glucose catabolism in muscle. *J Clin Invest* 2000; 106: 1291–1300.
- Bergman EN, Reulein SS, Corlett RE. Effects of obesity on insulin sensitivity and responsiveness in sheep. *Am J Physiol* 1989; 257:772-281.
- Bermejo-Alvarez P, Rosenfeld CS, Roberts RM. Effect of maternal obesity on estrous cyclicity, embryo development and blastocyst gene expression in a mouse model. *Hum Reprod* 2012; 27: 3513-3522.
- Besenfelder U, Havlicek V, Brem G. Role of the oviduct in early embryo development. *Reprod Domest Anim* 2012; 4: 156-163.
- Bevilacqua E, Paulesu L, Ferro EAV, Ietta F, Faria M R, Lorenzon AR, Costa AF, Martucci M. Review: Putative roles for the macrophage migratory inhibitory factor at the maternal fetal interface. *Placenta* 2014; 35: 51-56.
- Bloom BR, Bennett B. Mechanism of a reaction in vitro associated with delayed-type hypersensitivity. *Science* 1966; 153:80–82.
- Bondza PK, Metz CN, Akoum A. Postgestational effects of macrophage migration inhibitory factor on embryonic implantation in mice. *Fertil Steril* 2008; 90: 1433-1443.
- Bove SE, Petroff MG, Nishibori M, Pate JL. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor in the bovine corpus luteum: characterization of steady-state messenger ribonucleic acid and immunohistochemical localization. *Biol Reprod* 2000; 62: 879-885.
- Bozza M, Satoskar AR, Lin G, Lu B, Humbles AA. Gerard C, David JR. Targeted disruption of migration inhibitory factor gene reveals its critical role in sepsis. *J Exp Med* 1999; 189: 341–346.

- Brewer CJ, Balen AH. The adverse effects of obesity on conception and implantation. *Reproduction* 2010; 140: 347-364.
- Bucala R, Shachar I. The integral role of CD74 in antigen presentation, MIF signal transduction, and B cell survival and homeostasis. *Mini Rev Med Chem* 2014; 14: 1132-1138.
- Buhi WC, Alvarez IM, Kouba AJ. Secreted proteins of the oviduct. *Cells Tissues* Organs 2000; 166: 165–179.
- Buhi WC. Characterization and biological roles of oviduct-specific, oestrogen-dependent glycoprotein. *Reproduction* 2002; 123: 355–362.
- Burgess AW, Camakaris J, Metcalf D. Purification and properties of colony-stimulating factor from mouse lung-conditioned medium. *J Biol Chem* 1977; 252:1998–2003.
- Calandra T, Spiegel LA, Metz CN, Bucala R. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is a critical mediator of the activation of immune cells by exotoxins of Gram-positive bacteria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U. S. A. 1998; 95: 11383-11388.
- Carli C, Leclerc P, Metz CN, Akoum A. Direct effect of macrophage migration inhibitory factor on sperm function: possible involvement in endometriosis-associated infertility. *Fertil Steril* 2007; 88:1240-1247.
- Cebrian-Serrano A, Salvador I, Garcia-Rosello E, Pericuesta E Perez-Cerezales S, Gutierrez-Adan A, Coy P, Silvestre MA. Effect of the bovine oviductal fluid on in vitro fertilization, development and gene expression of in vitro-produced bovine blastocysts. *Reprod Domest Anim* 2013; 48: 331-338.
- Cheatham B, Kahn CR. Insulin action and the insulin signaling network. *Endocr Rev* 1995; 16:117–42.
- Chin PY, Macpherson AM, Thompson JG, Lane M, Robertson SA. Stress response genes are suppressed in mouse preimplantation embryos by granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF). *Hum Reprod* 2009; 24: 2997-3009.
- Cox CI, Leese HJ. Retention of functional characteristics by bovine oviduct and uterine epithelia *in vitro*. *Anim. Reprod Sci* 1997; 46: 169–178.

- Croxatto HB. Physiology of gamete and embryo transport through the fallopian tube. *Reprod Biomed Online* 2002; 4: 160–169.
- Cui XS, Lee JY, Choi SH, Kwon MS, Kim T, Kim NH. Mouse granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor enhances viability of porcine embryos in defined culture conditions. *Anim Reprod Sci* 2004; 84: 169–177.
- David JR. Delayed hypersensitivity in vitro: its mediation by cell-free substances formed by lymphoid cell-antigen interaction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 1966; 56: 72–77.
- Dobbs KB, Khan FA, Sakatani M, Moss JI, Ozawa M, Ealy AD, Hansen PJ. Regulation of pluripotency of inner cell mass and growth and differentiation of trophectoderm of the bovine embryo by colony stimulating factor 2. *Biol Reprod* 2013; 89: 141.
- Donati M, Di Paolo M, Favaroni A, Aldini R, Di Francesco A, Ostanello F, Biondi R, Cremonini E, Ginocchietti L, Cevenini R. A mouse model for *Chlamydia suis* genital infection. *Pathog Dis* 2015; 73: 1-3.
- Downs SM, Humpherson PG, Leese HJ. Meiotic induction in cumulus cell enclosed mouse oocytes: involvement of the pentose phosphate pathway. *Biol Reprod* 1998; 58: 1084–1094.
- El-Banna AA, Hafez ES. Egg transport in beef cattle. J Anim Sci 1970; 30: 430-432.
- de Jonge M, Keizer SAE, Moussaoui HM, van Dorsten L, Azzawi R, van Zuilekom HI, Peters PP, van Opzeeland FJ, van Dijk L, Nieuwland R, Roosenboom-Theunissen HW, Vrijenhoek MP, Debyser I, Verweij PJ, van Duijnhoven WG, van den Bosch JF, Nuijten PJ. A novel guinea pig model of Chlamydia trachomatis genital tract infection. *Vaccine* 2011; 29: 5994-6001.
- de Moraes AA, Hansen PJ, 1997. Granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor promotes development of *in vitro* produced bovine embryos. *Biol Reprod* 1997; 57: 1060–1065.
- de Moraes AAS, Paula-Lopes FF, Chegini N, Hansen PJ. Localization of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor in the bovine reproductive tract. *J Reprod Immunol* 1999; 42: 135–145.

- de Oliveira Gomes A, de Oliveira Silva DA, Silva NM, de Freitas Barbosa B, Franco PS, Angeloni MB, Fermino ML, Roque-Barreira MC, Bechi N, Paulesu LR, Dos Santos MC, Mineo JR, Ferro EA. Effect of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) in human placental explants infected with *Toxoplasma gondii* depends on gestational age. *Am J Pathol* 2011; 178: 2792-2801.
- Faria M R, Hoshida MS, Ferro EA, Ietta F, Paulesu L, Bevilacqua E. Spatiotemporal patterns of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (Mif) expression in the mouse placenta. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol* 2010; 8: 95.
- Ferguson JD, Galligan DT, Thomsen. Principal descriptors of body condition score in Holstein cows. J Dairy Sci 1994; 77: 2695–2703.
- Gabler C, Killian GJ, Einspanier R. Differential expression of extracellular matrix components in the bovine oviduct during the oestrous cycle. *Reproduction* 2001; 122: 121-130.
- Gawronska B, Paukku T, Huhtaniemi I, Wasowicz G, Ziecik AJ. Oestrogen-dependent expression of LH/hCG receptors in pig fallopian tube and their role in relaxation of the oviduct. *J Reprod Fertil* 1999; 115: 293-300.
- George M, Vaughan JH. In vitro cell migration as a model for delayed hypersensitivity. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* 1962; 111: 514–521.
- Gomez-Cambronero J, Horn J, Paul CC, Baumann MA. Granulocyte- macrophage colony-stimulating factor is a chemoattractant cytokine for human neutrophils: involvement of the ribosomal p70 S6 kinase signaling pathway. *J Immunol* 2003; 171: 6846–6855.
- Gray CA, Bazer FW, Spencer TE. Effects of neonatal progestin exposure on female reproductive tract structure and function in the adult ewe. *Biol Reprod* 2001; 64: 797–804.
- Griffin JD, Cannistra SA, Sullivan R, Demetri GD, Ernst TJ, Kanakura Y. The biology of GM-CSF: regulation of production and interaction with its receptor. *Int J Cell Cloning* 1990; 8: 35-44.
- Griffin JD, Spertini O, Ernst TJ. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor and other cytokines regulate surface expression of the leukocyte adhesion molecule-1

on human neutrophils, monocytes, and their precursors. *J Immunol* 1990; 145: 576–584.

- Gutiérrez-Adán A, Granados J, Pintado B, De la Fuente J. Influence of glucose on the sex ratio of bovine IVM/IVF embryos cultured *in vitro*. *Reprod Fertil Dev* 2001; 13: 361–365.
- Hafner LM. Pathogenesis of fallopian tube damage caused by Chlamydia trachomatis infections. *Contraception* 2015; 92: 108-115.
- Hamilton JA, Anderson GP. GM-CSF Biology. Growth Factors 2004; 22:225-231.
- Hamilton JA. Colony-stimulating factors in inflammation and autoimmunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2008; 8: 533-544.
- Hamilton JA, Davis J, Pobjoy J, Cook AD. GM-CSF is not essential for optimal fertility or for weight control. *Cytokine* 2012; 57: 30-31.
- Haney AF, Misukonis MA, Weinberg JB. Macrophages and infertility: oviductal macrophages as potential mediators of infertility. *Fertil Steril* 1983 ; 39: 310-315.
- Hansen PJ, Dobbs KB, Denicol AC. Programming of the preimplantation embryo by the embryokine colony stimulating factor 2. *Anim Reprod Sci* 2014; 149: 59–66.
- Hardman MJ, Waite A, Zeef L, Burow M, Nakayama T, Ashcroft GS. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor: a central regulator of wound healing. Am J Pathol 2005; 167: 1561-1574.
- Harvey MB, Kaye PL. Insulin stimulates protein synthesis in compacted mouse embryos. *Endocrinology* 1988; 122: 1182-1184.
- Harvey MB, Kaye PL. Insulin increases the cell number of the inner cell mass and stimulates morphological development of mouse blastocysts *in vitro*. *Development* 1990; 110: 963-967.
- Hashimoto S, Minami N, Yamada M, Imai H. Excessive concentration of glucose during in vitro maturation impairs the developmental competence of bovine oocytes after in vitro fertilization: relevance to intracellular reactive oxygen species and glutathione contents. *Mol Reprod Dev* 2000; 56: 520–526.

- Herath S, Williams E J, Lilly ST, Gilbert RO, Dobson H, Bryant CE, Sheldon IM. Ovarian follicular cells have innate immune capabilities that modulate their endocrine function. *Reproduction* 2007; 134: 683-693.
- Herrick JR, Brad AM, Krisher RL. Chemical manipulation of glucose metabolism in porcine oocytes: effects on nuclear and cytoplasmic maturation in vitro. *Reproduction* 2006; 131: 289–298.
- Holt WV, Fazeli A. The oviduct as a complex mediator of mammalian sperm function and selection. *Mol Reprod Dev* 2010; 77: 934–943.
- Hoof K. Pelvic inflammatory disease. Ther Umsch 2007; 64: 365-368.
- Houdeau E, Moriez R, Leveque M, Salvador-Cartier C, Waget A, Leng L, Bueno L, Bucala R, Fioramonti J. Sex steroid regulation of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in normal and inflamed colon in the female rat. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 132: 982-993.
- Hu F, Xu Y, Liu F. Hypothalamic Roles of mTOR Complex I: Integration of nutrient and hormone signals to regulate energy homeostasis. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 2016 [Epub ahead of print].
- Hugentobler SA, Sreenan JM, Humpherson PG, Leese HJ, Diskin MG, Morris DG. Effects of changes in the concentration of systemic progesterone on ions, amino acids and energy substrates in cattle oviduct and uterine fluid and blood. *Reprod Fertil Dev* 2010; 22: 684-694.
- Hunter RHF. The Fallopian Tubes: Their Role in Fertility and Infertility. 1988; pp. 191. (Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany).
- Hunter RH. The Fallopian tubes in domestic mammals: how vital is their physiological activity? *Reprod Nutr Dev* 2005; 45: 281-290.
- Hunter RH. Components of oviduct physiology in eutherian mammals. *Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc* 2012; 87: 244–55.
- Ietta F, Bechi N, Romagnoli R, Bhattacharjee J, Realacci M, Di Vito M, Ferretti C, Paulesu L. 17 beta-Estradiol modulates the macrophage migration inhibitory

factor secretory pathway by regulating ABCA1 expression in human first-trimester placenta. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 2010; 298: 411-418.

- Inumaru S, Kokuho T, Mori Y, Watanabe S, Takamatsu H. Highly efficient production of bovine GM-CSF by baculovirus system, suitable for animal experiments and cytokine agent preparations. *Cytokine* 1997; 9: 901.
- Jantra S, Paulesu L, Lo Valvo M, Lillo F, Ietta F, Avanzati AM, Romagnoli R, Bechi N, Brizzi R. Cytokine components and mucosal immunity in the oviduct of Xenopus laevis (amphibia, pipidae). *Gen Comp Endocrinol* 2011; 173: 454-460.
- Joham AE, Palomba S, Hart R. Polycystic Ovary Syndrome, Obesity, and Pregnancy. *Semin Reprod Med* 2016; 34: 93-101.
- Kadokawa H, Yamada Y. Enhancing effect of acute fasting on ethanol suppression of pulsatile luteinizing hormone release via an estrogen-dependent mechanism in Holstein heifers. *Theriogenology* 1999; 51: 673-680.
- Kadokawa H, Tameoka N, Uchiza M, Kimura Y, Yonai M. A field study on the relationship between body condition and embryo production in superovulated holstein yearling heifers. *J Dairy Sci* 2008; 91: 1087-1091.
- Kakar MA, Maddocks S, Lorimer MF, Kleemann DO, Rudiger SR, Hartwich KM, Walker SK. The effect of peri-conception nutrition on embryo quality in the superovulated ewe. *Theriogenology* 2005; 64: 1090-1103.
- Kanda N, Watanabe S. 17b-Estradiol enhances the production of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor in human keratinocytes. J Invest Dermatol 2004; 123: 329–337.
- Kane M, Morgan P, Coonan C. Peptide growth factors and preimplantation development. *Hum Reprod Update* 1997; 3: 137–157.
- Kato S, Itoh S, Miura Y, Naito H, Noguchi T. Characterization of insulin receptors in primary cultures of quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) oviduct cells. The level of insulin receptor is regulated by steroid and peptide hormones. *Comp Biochem Physiol* 1990; 97: 783-91.
- Kats R, Al-Akoum M, Guay S, Metz C, Akoum A. Cycle-dependent expression of

macrophage migration inhibitory factor in the human endometrium. *Hum Repord* 2005; 20: 3518-3525.

- Kaye PL, Pemble LB, Hobbs JG. Protein metabolism in preimplantation mouse embryos. *Prog Clin Biol Res* 1986; 217: 103-106.
- Kelly R.W, Carr GG, Critchley HO. A cytokine switch induced by human seminal plasma: an immune modulation with implications for sexually transmitted disease. *Hum Reprod* 1997; 12: 677–681.
- Kim JH, Funahashi H, Niwa K, Okuda K. Glucose requirement at different developmental stages of in vitro fertilized bovine embryos cultured in semi-defined medium. *Theriogenology* 1993; 39: 875-886.
- Kim H, Lee S, Kim HJ, Kong MH, Kim YR, Kang SH, Lee K, Leng L, Lee B, Park CG, Kook Y, Kim B, Bucala R. Elevated levels of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in women with metabolic syndrome. *Horm Metab Res* 2011; 43: 642-645.
- Koizumi M, Nahar A, Yamabe R, Kadokawa H. Positive correlations of age and parity with plasma concentration of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in Japanese black cows. *J Reprod Dev* 2016. [Epub ahead of print]
- Kolle S, Dubielzig S, Reese S, Wehrend A, Konig P, Kummer W. Ciliary transport, gamete interaction, and effects of the early embryo in the oviduct: ex vivo analyses using a new digital videomicroscopic system in the cow. *Biol Reprod* 2009; 81: 267-274.
- Kolle S, Reese S, Kummer W. New aspects of gamete transport, fertilization, and embryonic development in the oviduct gained by means of live cell imaging. *Theriogenology* 2010; 73: 786–795.
- Kumar P, Verma A, Roy B, Rajput S, Ojha S, Anand S, Yadav P, Arora J, De S, Goswami SI, Datta TK. Effect of varying glucose concentrations during in vitro maturation and embryo culture on efficiency of in vitro embryo production in buffalo. *Reprod Domest Anim* 2012; 47: 269-273.
- Kwak SS, Jeung SH, Biswas D, Jeon YB, Hyun SH. Effects of porcine granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor on porcine in vitro-fertilized embryos. *Theriogenology* 2012; 77: 1186-1197.

- Lam PM, Po LS, Cheung LP, Haines C. The effect of exogenous estradiol treatment on the mRNA expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and its receptors in cultured human oviduct mucosal cells. *J Assist Reprod Genet* 2005; 22: 251-255.
- Lamy J, Liere P, Pianos A, Aprahamian F, Mermillod P, Saint-Dizier M. Steroid hormones in bovine oviductal fluid during the estrous cycle, *Theriogenology* 2016.
- Larson MA, Kimura K, Kubisch HM, Roberts RM. Sexual dimorphism among bovine embryos in their ability to make the transition to expanded blastocyst and in the expression of the signaling molecule IFN-tau. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. 2001; 98: 9677–9682.
- Lee DS, Yanagimoto Ueta Y, Suzuki H. Expression of amphiregulin during the pre- and post-implantation period in the mouse reproductive tract. *J Reprod Dev* 2006; 52:781–787.
- Lee KF, Yeung WS. Gamete/embryo-oviduct interactions: implications on in vitro culture. *Hum Fertil* 2006; 9: 137–143.
- Leese HJ. Metabolic control during preimplantation mammalian development. *Hum Reprod Update* 1995; 1: 63-72.
- Leese HJ, Tay JI, Reischl J, Downing SJ. Formation of fallopian tubal fluid: role of a neglected epithelium. *Reproduction* 2001; 121: 339-346.
- Leng L, Metz C N, Fang Y, Xu J, Donnelly S, Baugh J, Delohery T, Chen Y, Mitchell RA., Bucala R. MIF signal transduction initiated by binding to CD74. *J Exp Med* 2003; 197: 1467-1476.
- Lloyd RE, Romar R, Matas C, Gutierrez-Adan A, Holt WV, Coy P. Effects of oviductal fluid on the development, quality and gene expression of porcine blastocyst produced in vitro. *Reproduction* 2009; 137:679–687.
- Lopes F, Vannoni A, Sestini S, Casciaro A, Carducci A, Bartolommei S, Toschi P, Ptak G, Cintorino M, Arcuri F. Sheep (*Ovis aries*) Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor: molecular cloning, characterization, tissue distribution and expression in the ewe reproductive tract and in the placenta. *Cytokine* 2011; 54: 315-323.

- Loureiro B, Bonilla L, Block J, Fear JM, Bonilla AQ, Hansen PJ. Colony-stimulating factor 2 (CSF-2) improves development and posttransfer survival of bovine embryos produced *in vitro*. *Endocrinology* 2009; 150: 5046–5054.
- Lozano JM, Lonergan P, Boland MP, O'Callaghan D. Influence of nutrition on the effectiveness of superovulation programmes in ewes: effect on oocyte quality and post-fertilization development. *Reproduction* 2003; 125: 543-553.
- Lumeng CY. 2013. Innate immune activation in obesity. *Mol Aspects Med* 2013; 34: 12-29.
- Maillo V, Gaora PÓ, Forde N, Besenfelder U, Havlicek V, Burns GW, Spencer TE, Gutierrez-Adan A, Lonergan P, Rizos D. Oviduct-Embryo Interactions in Cattle: Two-Way Traffic or a One-Way Street? *Biol Reprod* 2015; 92: 1-8.
- Matsuura T, Sugimura M, Iwaki T, Ohashi R, Kanayama N, Nishihira J. Anti-macrophage inhibitory factor antibody inhibits PMSG-hCG-induced follicular growth and ovulation in mice. *J Assist Reprod Genet* 2002; 19: 91-95.
- Mburu J N, Einarsson S, Kindahl H, Madej A, Rodriguez-Martinez H. Effects of post-ovulatory food deprivation on oviductal sperm concentration, embryo development and hormonal profiles in the pig. *Anim Reprod Sci* 1998; 52: 221-234.
- McCann JP, Ullmann MB, Temple MR, Reimers TJ, Bergman EN. Insulin and glucose responses to glucose injection in fed and fasted obese and lean sheep. *J Nutr* 1986; 116: 1287-1297.
- McCauley TC, Buhi WC, Wu GM, Mao J, Caamano JN, Didion BA, Day BN. Oviduct-specific glycoprotein modulates sperm-zona binding and improves efficiency of porcine fertilization *in vitro*. *Biol Reprod* 2003; 69: 828–834.
- McGuire WJ, Imakawa K, Tamura K, Meka CS, Christenson RK. Regulation of endometrial granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) in the ewe. *Domest Anim Endocrinol* 2002; 23: 383–396.
- Meinhardt A, Bacher M, Metz C, Bucala R, Wreford N, Lan H, Atkins R, Hedger M. Local regulation of macrophage subsets in the adult rat testis: examination of the

roles of the seminiferous tubules, testosterone, and macrophage-migration inhibitory factor. *Biol Reprod* 1998; 59: 371-378.

- Murray MK, De Souza MM, Messinger SM. Oviduct during early pregnancy: hormonal regulation and interactions with the fertilized ovum. *Microsc Res Tech* 1995; 31: 497-506.
- Murray MK. Epithelial lining of the sheep ampulla oviduct undergoes pregnancy-associated morphological changes in secretory status and cell height. *Biol Reprod* 1995; 53: 653–663.
- Mårdh PA, Møller BR, Ingerselv HJ, Nüssler E, Weström L, Wølner-Hanssen P. Endometritis caused by Chlamydia trachomatis. *Br J Vener Dis* 1981; 57: 191-195.
- Nakahari T, Nishimura A, Shimamoto C, Sakai A, Kuwabara H, Nakano T, Tanaka S, Kohda Y, Matsumura H, Mori H. The regulation of ciliary beat frequency by ovarian steroids in the guinea pig Fallopian tube: interactions between oestradiol and progesterone. *Biomed Res* 2011; 32: 321–328.
- Neira JA, Tainturier D, Pena MA, Martal J. Effect of association of IGF-I, IGF-II, bFGF, TGF-b1, GM-CSF, and LIF on the development of bovine embryos produced in vitro. *Theriogenology* 2010; 73: 595–604.
- Norman JE. The adverse effects of obesity on reproduction. *Reproduction* 2010; 140: 343–345.
- Novak S, Treacy BK, Almeida FR, Mao J, Buhi WC, Dixon WT, Foxcroft GR. Regulation of IGF-1 and porcine oviductal secretory protein secretion into the pig oviduct in the peri-ovulatory period, and effects of previous nutrition. *Reprod Nutr Dev* 2002; 42: 355-372.
- Oren-Benaroya R, Kipnis J, Eisenbach M. Phagocytosis of human post-capacitated spermatozoa by macrophages. *Hum Reprod* 2007; 22: 2947-55.
- Palma-Vera S, Einspanier R, Schoen J. Bovine oviductal epithelial cells: Long term culture characterization and impact of insulin on cell morphology. *Reprod Biol* 2014; 14: 206-212.
 - Paulesu L, Pfarrer C, Romagnoli R, Ietta F, Callesen H, Hambruch N, Dantzer V.

Variation in macrophage migration inhibitory factor [MIF] immunoreactivity during bovine gestation. *Placenta* 2012; 33: 157-163.

- Peippo J, Kurkilahti M, Bredbacka P. Developmental kinetics of in vitro produced bovine embryos: the effect of sex, glucose and exposure to time-lapse environment. *Zygote* 2001; 9: 105–113.
- Profet M. Menstruation as a defense against pathogens transported by sperm. *Q Rev Biol* 1993; 68: 335-386.
- Quayle AJ. The innate and early immune response to pathogen challenge in the female genital tract and the pivotal role of epithelial cells. *J Reprod Immunol* 2002; 57: 61–79.
- Rekawiecki R, Rutkowska J, Kotwica J. Identification of optimal housekeeping genes for examination of gene expression in bovine corpus luteum. *Reprod Biol* 2012; 12: 362-367.
- Rich AR, Lewis MR. The nature of allergy in tuberculosis as revealed by tissue culture studies. *Bull Johns Hopkins Hosp* 1932; 50:115.
- Robertson SA, Seamark RF. Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF): one of a family of epithelial cell-derived cytokines in the preimplantation uterus. *Reprod Fertil Dev* 1992; 4: 435-48.
- Robertson SA, Mayrhofer G, Seamark RF. Ovarian steroid hormones regulate granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor synthesis by uterine epithelial cells in the mouse. *Biol Reprod* 1996; 54: 183–196.
- Robertson SA, Roberts, CT, Farr KL, Dunn AR, Seamark RF. Fertility impairment in granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor-deficient mice. *Biol Reprod* 1999; 60: 251-261.
- Robertson SA, Sjöblom C, Jasper MJ, Norman RJ, Seamark RF. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor promotes glucose transport and blastomere viability in murine preimplantation embryos. *Biol Reprod* 2001; 64: 1206-1215.

Robker RL. Evidence that obesity alters the quality of oocytes and embryos.

Pathophysiology 2008; 15: 115–121.

- Robker RL, Akison LK, Bennett BD. Obese women exhibit differences in ovarian metabolites, hormones, and gene expression compared with moderate-weight women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2009; 94:1533-1540.
- Rodríguez-Gil JE, Silvers G, Flores E, Jesús Palomo M, Ramírez A, Montserrat Rivera M, Castro M, Brito M, Bücher D, Correa J, Concha II. Expression of the GM-CSF receptor in ovine spermatozoa: GM-CSF effect on sperm viability and motility of sperm subpopulations after the freezing-thawing process. *Theriogenology* 2007; 67: 1359–1370.
- Rodriguez Hurtado I, Stewart AJ, Wolfe DF, Caldwell FJ, Harrie M, Whitley EM. Immunolocalization of the hyaluronan receptor CD44 in the reproductive tract of the mare. *Theriogenology* 2011; 75: 276-286.
- Sakaue S, Nishihira J, Hirokawa J. Regulation of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) expression by glucose and insulin in adipocytes in vitro. *Mol Med* 1999; 5: 361–371.
- Scaramuzzi RJ, Brown HM, Dupont J. Nutritional and metabolic mechanisms in the ovary and their role in mediating the effects of diet on folliculogenesis: a perspective. *Reprod Domest Anim* 2010; Suppl3: 32-41.
- Schmaltz-Panneau B, Cordova A, Dhorne-Pollet S, Hennequet-Antier C, Uzbekova S, Martinot E, Doret S, Martin P, Mermillod P, Locatelli Y. Early bovine embryos regulate oviduct epithelial cell gene expression during in vitro co-culture. *Anim Reprod Sci* 2014; 149: 103-16.
- Schwartz V, Lue H, Kraemer S, Korbiel J, Krohn R, Ohl K, Bucala R, Weber C, Bernhagen J. A functional heteromeric MIF receptor formed by CD74 and CXCR4. *FEBS Lett* 2009; 583: 2749-2757.
- Shen L, Fahey JV, Hussey SB, Asin SN, Wira CR, Fanger MW. Synergy between IL-8 and GM–CSF in reproductive tract epithelial cell secretions promotes enhanced neutrophil chemotaxis. *Cell Immunol* 2004; 230: 23–32.
- Shimada H, Morita Z, Kurihara A, Kuwata Y, Sekine J. Changes with Fattening in

- Serum Lipids in Relation to Carcass Traits of Holstein Steers. Bulletin of the Faculty of Agriculture, Tottori University 1987; 40: 179-185. [in Japanese]
- Sjoblom C, Wikland M, Robertson SA. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor promotes human blastocyst development in vitro. *Hum Reprod* 1999; 14: 3069–3076.
- Sjöblom C, Wikland M, Robertson SA. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) acts independently of the beta common subunit of the GM-CSF receptor to prevent inner cell mass apoptosis in human embryos. *Biol Reprod* 2002; 7: 1817–1823.
- Sjoblom C, Roberts CT, Wikland M, Robertson SA. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor alleviates adverse consequences of embryo culture on fetal growth trajectory and placental morphogenesis. *Endocrinology* 2005; 146: 2142–2153.
- Skrypina NA, Timofeeva AV, Khaspekov GL, Savochkina LP, Beabealashvilli RSh. Total RNA suitable for molecular biology analysis. *J Biotechnol* 2003; 105: 1-9.
- Sternbauer K, Luthman J. Insulin sensitivity of heifers on different diets. *Acta Vet Scand* 2002; 43:107–14.
- Sutton-McDowall ML, Gilchrist RB, Thompson JG. The pivotal role of glucose metabolism in determining oocyte developmental competence. *Reproduction* 2010; 139: 685-695.
- Suzuki H, Kanagawa H, Nishihirab J. Evidence for the presence of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in murine reproductive organs and early embryos. *Immunol Lett* 1996; 51: 141-147.
- Tadokoro C, Yoshimoto Y, Sakata M, Imai T, Yamaguchi M, Kurachi H, Oka Y, Maeda T, Miyake A. Expression and localization of glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) in the rat oviduct: A possible supplier of glucose to embryo during early embryonic development. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1995; 214: 1211–1218.
- Tang L, Zhang H, Lei L, Gong S, Zhou Z, Baseman J, Zhong G. Oviduct infection and hydrosalpinx in DBA1/j mice is induced by intracervical but not intravaginal inoculation with chlamydia muridarum. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e71649.

- Toso C, Emamaullee JA, Merani S, Shapiro AM. The role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor on glucose metabolism and diabetes. *Diabetologia* 2008; 51: 1937-1946.
- Vecchio D, Neglia G, Di Palo R, Campanile G, Balestrieri ML, Giovane A, Killian G, Zicarelli L, Gasparrini B. Ion, protein, phospholipid and energy substrate content of oviduct fluid during the oestrous cycle of buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*). *Reprod Domest Anim* 2010; 45: e32-9.
- Viganò P, Cintorino M, Schatz F, Lockwood CJ, Arcuri F. The role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in maintaining the immune privilege at the fetal-maternal interface. *Semin Immunopathol* 2007; 29: 135-150.
- Wada S, Kudo T, Kudo M, Sakuragi N, Hareyama H, Nishihira J, Fujimoto S. Induction of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in human ovary by human chorionic gonadotrophin. *Hum Reprod* 1999; 14: 395-399.
- Wadgaonkar R, Dudek SM, Zaiman AL, Linz-McGillem L, Verin AD, Nurmukhambetova S, Romer LH, Garcia JG. Intracellular interaction of myosin light chain kinase with macrophage migration inhibition factor (MIF) in endothelium. J Cell Biochem 2005; 95: 849-858.
- Walker CG, Meier S, Mitchell MD, Roche JR, Littlejohn M. Evaluation of real-time PCR endogenous control genes for analysis of gene expression in bovine endometrium. *BMC Mol Biol* 2009; 10: 100.
- Wang B, Goff AK. Interferon-tau stimulates secretion of macrophage migration inhibitory factor from bovine endometrial epithelial cells. *Biol Reprod* 2003; 69: 1690-1696.
- Weiser WY, Pozzi LM, David JR. Human recombinant migration inhibitory factor activates human macrophages to kill *Leishmania donovani*. J Immunol 1991; 147: 2006-2011.
- Westrom L, Wolner-Hanssen P. Pathogenesis of pelvic inflammatory disease. *Genitourin Med* 1993; 69: 9–17.

Wijayagunawardane MP, Miyamoto A, Cerbito WA, Acosta TJ, Takagi M, Sato K.

Local distributions of oviductal estradiol, progesterone, prostaglandins, oxytocin and endothelin-1 in the cyclic cow. *Theriogenology* 1998; 49: 607-618.

- Wildt L, Kissler S, Licht P, Becker W. Sperm transport in the human female genital tract and its modulation by oxytocin as assessed by hysterosalpingoscintigraphy, hysterotonography, electrohysterography and Doppler sonography. *Hum Reprod Update* 1998; 4: 655-666.
- Wise LA, Rothman KJ, Mikkelsen EM, Sorensen HT, Riis A, Hatch EE. An Internet-based prospective study of body size and time-to-pregnancy. *Hum Reprod* 2010; 25: 253-264.
- Wolf E, Arnold GJ, Bauersachs S, Beier HM, Blum H, Einspanier R, Fröhlich T, Herrler A, Hiendleder S, Kölle S, Prelle K, Reichenbach HD, Stojkovic M, Wenigerkind H, Sinowatz F. Embryo-maternal communication in bovine strategies for deciphering a complex cross-talk. *Reprod Dom Anim* 2003; 38: 276–289.
- Würfel W. Treatment with granulocyte colony-stimulating factor in patients with repetitive implantation failures and/or recurrent spontaneous abortions. J Reprod Immunol 2015; 108: 123-135.
- Yamada H, Kato EH, Morikawa M, Shimada S, Saito H, Watari M, Minakami H, Nishihira J. Decreased serum levels of macrophage migration inhibition factor in miscarriages with normal chromosome karyotype. *Hum Reprod* 2003; 18: 616– 620.
- Yamamoto Y, Kobayashi Y, Okuda K. Purified culture systems for bovine oviductal stromal cells. *J Reprod Dev* 2014; 60: 73-77.
- Yániz JL, Santolaria P, Rutllant J, López-Béjar M, López-Gatius F. A scanning electron microscopic study of the peritoneal mesothelium covering the genital tract and its ligaments in the cow. *Anat Histol Embryol* 2000; 29: 149–155.
- Zambrano A, Noli C, Rauch MC, Werner E, Brito M, Amthauer R, Slebe JC, Vera JC, Concha II. Expression of GM-CSF receptors in male germ cells and their role in signaling for increased glucose and vitamin C transport. *J Cell Biochem* 2001; 80: 625-634.
 - Zhao Y, Chegini N. Human fallopian tube expresses granulocyte-macrophage colony

stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and GM-CSF alpha and beta receptors and contain immunoreactive GM-CSF protein. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1994; 79: 662-265.

Zheng P, Bavister BD, Ji W. Energy substrate requirement for in vitro maturation of oocytes from unstimulated adult rhesus monkeys. *Mol Reprod Dev* 2001; 58: 348–355.